

Jerusalem Reformed: Rethinking Early Modern Pilgrimage

SUNDAR HENNY, University of Bern ZUR SHALEV, University of Haifa

Recent scholarship has challenged the still-powerful claim that long-distance pilgrimage and the journey to Jerusalem dramatically declined in number and significance in the sixteenth century. This article seeks to explore the different ways in which pilgrimage was embedded in the culture of the period. We interpret pilgrimage as a field of shared cross-confessional practices, representational conventions, and contestation. The paper presents a series of interlinked case studies, based on printed sources, correspondence, family archives, and material evidence. Together they demonstrate that early modern pilgrimage perpetuated medieval practices and yet was in constant dialogue with contemporary, post-Reformation religious and intellectual trends.

INTRODUCTION

IN 1519, THE high-ranking politician, officer, and leading humanist of Fribourg, Peter Falck (1468–1519), announced to his fellow humanist Joachim Vadian (1484–1551) that he was about to leave for a pilgrimage to Jerusalem.¹ This was not the first time Falck left for the Holy Land. Like the more famous fifteenth-century pilgrims William Wey (1405/06–1476) and Felix Fabri (ca. 1440–1502), he felt the urge to visit the site of the Passion for a second time. He had first visited only four years before, and his leadership en route had been praised to their mutual friend

We gratefully acknowledge feedback by Alexandra Walsham, Christian Windler, Jessica Wolfe, and two anonymous reviewers on earlier drafts of this article. Should we still leap from the straight and narrow here or there, this is our own responsibility—and the responsibility of the early modern pilgrims under study who did so too. Theodor Dunkelgrün helpfully provided us with expertise on Andreas Masius, and Urs Leu kindly pointed us to Hans Jacob Ammann's shark-skin-clad pilgrimage account. Unless otherwise specified, all translations are our own.

¹ Our analysis on Falck draws on the biographical material recently presented by Dahhaoui; Tremp. For an introduction to Falck and his library in English, see Broadwell.

Renaissance Quarterly 75 (2022): 796–848 © The Author(s), 2022. Published by the Renaissance Society of America. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

doi: 10.1017/rqx.2022.212

Desiderius Erasmus (ca. 1467–1536) by the English humanist John Watson (d. 1537).² Ironically, Erasmus may at the time have been busy composing the colloquy *Peregrinatio Religionis Ergo* (Pilgrimage for religion's sake, 1526), a fierce attack on the very idea of Christian pilgrimage.³ Falck told Vadian in his letter that he not only planned to go to Jerusalem for a second time but also planned to see the Iberian Peninsula afterward: "I am drawn by desire to see places as it keeps me from sitting around at home and becoming as big and fat as when you saw me for the first time."⁴ Falck effortlessly combined describing pilgrimage as a workout program with the endowment of a chapel in St. Nicholas, the main church of Fribourg, dedicated to the Passion.⁵ The chapel was intended as his burial place but never served its purpose. Falck fell victim to the Plague on board the ship, and did not make it home from his second voyage to Jerusalem. His compatriots made sure that his corpse was not thrown into the sea, as were those of other victims, and managed to secure him a Christian burial in Rhodes.⁶

It is tempting to see Falck's death near Rhodes—immortalized in the giant Dance of Death painted by Niklaus Manuel (ca. 1484–1530) in Bern around 1520 (fig. 1)—as a symbol of the end of an era—namely, the era of medieval pilgrimage.⁷ One should not, we argue, give in to that temptation. Rather, Falck's pilgrimage of 1519 testifies to the robustness of pilgrimage to Jerusalem as a practice despite the vicissitudes of the time. Notwithstanding the humanist critique of pilgrimage and the conquest of the Holy Land by the Ottomans just two years before, pilgrimage to Jerusalem continued.

A growing body of scholarship in the past two decades has effectively challenged the narrative of the decline of pilgrimage to Jerusalem and established its resilience in the period. This article aims to take the discussion forward. We propose here a broader framework of analysis and paint a richer image of early modern pilgrimage, which, as the following discussion will show, was not only a robust religious tradition but also part of the fabric of early modern life—intellectually, culturally, and socially. As such, it was a vibrant and often contested field. Let us continue with Falck a little longer.

² Wagner, 57–58; Tremp, 134.

³ The colloquy was first printed in 1526 and must have been composed after 1514. Craig R. Thompson supposes that the composition took place between 1523 and 1526, potentially based on earlier drafts: see Erasmus, 1997, 619.

⁴ "Trahit enim me voluptas locorum visendorum, cum alias in patria morans efficiar crassus et ita pinguis, qualem me (ante non visum) primum cognovisti": Arbenz, 218.

⁵ For the chapel, see Henny, 2021a, 165–71, and the literature given there.

⁶ For the Swiss pilgrimage accounts of that journey, see Esch.

⁷ For introductions to medieval pilgrimage to Jerusalem, see Chareyron; Morris.



Figure 1. Peter Falck surprised by death. Detail from Niklaus Manuel's danse macabre, ca. 1517–22, copy in gouache by Albrecht Kauw, 1649. Bernisches Historisches Museum, Bern, Inv. 822.1-24. Photography by Christine Moor.

As an early sixteenth-century pilgrim, Falck unites different stances and practices that he shares both with his late medieval predecessors and his early modern successors. From his first pilgrimage to the Holy Land Falck had brought back a medallion made of the earth of different holy places, only to bestow it on a friend in a typical act of Renaissance numismatic gift exchange.⁸ His pilgrimage was connected to a literary tradition, and, in the course of it, one encounters Falck reading and annotating other pilgrimage accounts, buying books in Venice, notetaking on site, writing letters en route, and being mentioned in letters and pilgrimage accounts by others. As other contemporaries, Falck referred to his pilgrimage on the first pages of books he owned.⁹ As part of the ex libris (fig. 2) of his copy of Erasmus's *Adagia* (Proverbs and sayings, 1510 edition) adorned with his coat of arms, the Jerusalem cross, and the wheel of Saint

⁸ Meyer.

⁹ Rudolf Gwicht, a pilgrim to the Holy Land in 1564 and later abbot of Engelberg, adorned his copy of Cardano's *De Subtilitate* (Basel: Petri, 1560) with an equally lavish ex libris; see P. Hartmann.

dandim 1

Figure 2. Ex libris in Peter Falck's copy of Erasmus's *Adagia* (Strasbourg: Schürer, 1510). Zentralbibliothek Solothurn, Rar 332. Image courtesy of Zentralbibliothek Solothurn.

Catherine, the typical emblems of the pilgrimage to the Holy Land—Falck quoted Jerome's famously critical dictum on pilgrimage but subtly changed its meaning by adding the word *only*: "What is praiseworthy is not only to have been to Jerusalem, but to have lived well in Jerusalem."¹⁰ Criticism of pilgrimage was in itself part of the pilgrimage complex and pilgrim writers referring to the church fathers' criticism were not so much sounding the death knell of pilgrimage as playing on a time-honored topos of that literary tradition.¹¹ This ingrained, traditional criticism is often misinterpreted in modern scholarship.

Falck's candid confession of his desire (*voluptas*) to see new places contradicts the cliché of pilgrims as single-mindedly fixing on their destination.¹² In the

¹⁰ Zentralbibliothek Solothurn, Rar 332.

¹¹ On late antique and medieval criticism of pilgrimage see, respectively, Bitton-Ashkelony; Constable; for the early modern period, see Williams, 94–134.

¹² See, e.g., the brief and disqualifying remarks on pilgrimage in Hodgen, 86–87; Stagl, 47–49. Hans Blumenberg's narrative of a curbed curiosity whose emancipation marks the beginning of modernity—even though challenged or qualified for decades now—still holds sway over the history of travel: Blumenberg, 229–453. For criticism of Blumenberg's narrative, see Daston and Park; and the contributions and literature given in K. Krüger; Evans and Marr.

context of early modern historiography on travel, such a plurality is still often seen as deviant and aberrant of actual pilgrimage. Foundational and still-definitive studies on early modern travel and ethnography have differentiated between their protagonists and the supposedly pious pilgrim of old, taking it as given that an interest in human variety is in itself an aberration of pilgrimage and an indicator of an author's secular orientation.¹³ The claimed linearity of destination-oriented pilgrimage is contrasted with the circular perambulations of the traveler.¹⁴ The ideal of the early modern traveler who has discarded the blinkers of piety and pilgrimage is manifest, we are told, in the figure of Odysseus, who stands for "an insatiable inward hunger for knowledge and new experiences, which lead him to impiously abandon his family and country of origin and to break the boundaries of fixed divine order."¹⁵ However, from late antiquity up to the Renaissance, Odysseus in some contexts also symbolized perseverance in temptation and orthodoxy in the face of heresy.¹⁶ Early modern authors, therefore, had no qualms in presenting their pilgrimages-which included their fair share of island hopping, shipwreck, pestilence, and piracyin Homeric terms, effortlessly juxtaposing references to pious Helena (ca. 250ca. 330), the mother of Constantine, with references to the eponymous Spartan beauty gueen.17

Falck's case shows how piety, erudition, and a self-deprecating irony could bleed into each other in and around the field of pilgrimage. To this plethora of motives and interests, let's also add social climbing. In Fribourg and nearby Bern, two of Falck's political and mortal enemies were both known to be worthy Knights of the Holy Sepulcher. Falck had had a leading role in the mock trial that ended with the execution of one of them, so he may well have been moved to travel by peer pressure—or, some surmise, as penance for that very murder. As the fifteenth and sixteenth centuries were rich in aspiring would-be nobility, a fair share of pilgrims may have had the social environment at home on their minds while they were traveling to the Holy City. This did not disenfranchise them from being pilgrims. As we will show in more

¹³ Stagl.

- ¹⁵ Rubiés, 2000, 79.
- ¹⁶ Rahner, 239–71; Vredeveld.

¹⁷ For one example out of many, see the account by the St. Gallen merchant Ulrich Leman, who traveled to the Holy Land in 1472: Reininger, 23, 34. When the German translation of Kryštof Harant's pilgrimage account (Czech edition 1608) appeared in 1678, it bore the title *Der christliche Ulysses* (The Christian Ulysses). Bartolomeo Georgievits, the famous author of Turcica literature—who also wrote a guide for pilgrimage to Jerusalem; see Georgievits—presented himself as a pilgrim and as another Odysseus: see Henny, 2021b.

¹⁴ Tinguely, 32.

detail below, honor, career, and piety are hard to distinguish in a religious society.¹⁸

Following Falck's case as a baseline, the following pages present a series of case studies that individually explore different modes or types of early modern pilgrimage, both en route and back at home. In showing the varieties of the phenomenon we are at the same time keen on highlighting the genealogical threads that link it to the longer tradition of pilgrimage to Jerusalem. We have no essentialist notion of pilgrimage. Within this more flexible framework, both those who arrive in Jerusalem for the sake of piety and those who seek salvation are pilgrims. Even those who identify only temporarily or ironically as pilgrims form part of the phenomenon. In the Latin or European tradition we study here, we define as Jerusalem pilgrimage any journey that involved the visiting of holy places in the Holy Land and the full or partial identification of a traveler with the established post-Crusader tradition of pilgrimage. Such identification could happen by use of the Franciscan Custody's infrastructure or by the appropriation of symbols and titles that clearly relate to that tradition. The new evidence presented in the following short case studies suggests that there is a need to ask in what ways the Jerusalem pilgrimage was enmeshed within early modern culture.

Protestant pilgrimage has haunted scholarship on early modern religion and culture for some time. As is usually the case with specters, however, its appearances have been elusive, while the evidence for its existence is scattered. We gather and analyze a set of both Protestant and Catholic cases and emphasize pilgrimage as a shared field, in which cross-confessional elements were continually present. In recent years a series of scholars have begun to pay sustained attention to early modern or post-Reformation pilgrimage and to pilgrimage to Jerusalem in particular. Historian Folker Reichert has recently collected and analyzed a number of Protestant Jerusalem pilgrimage accounts, although still trying in part to accommodate his findings with the decline narrative.¹⁹ Paris O'Donnell, Sean Clark, and Mordechay Lewy have interpreted pilgrimage (or anti-pilgrimage) as a genuine expression of Protestant piety and a means of sharpening one's confessional identity or as a medieval hangover that continued for some time even though its religious foundation

¹⁸ Zahnd; Zander-Seidel. See also, for the Eastern Christian context, Kaufhold. Yet another motive is mentioned by the Venetian diarist Marino Sanuto, who surmised that Falck—once an acolyte of the imperial party but now on the payroll of the French king—simply sought a pretext to skip a delicate Swiss Federal Diet. In a discussion of successors to the deceased emperor Maximilian I he would have had to choose sides between future emperor Charles V and Francis I of France. See Sanuto, col. 383.

¹⁹ Reichert, 2017.

was waning.²⁰ Simon Mills demonstrated the liveliness throughout the seventeenth century of Anglican pilgrimage to Jerusalem and other Levantine biblical sites.²¹ Literary historians and bibliographers mapped the early modern body of pilgrimage writings.²²

Zur Shalev, Beatrice Groves, Adam Beaver, and Thomas Noonan have pointed to the prominence of Holy Land studies and travels within early modern scholarship (both Catholic and Protestant) in such innovative disciplines as antiquarianism, cosmography, philology, and theology.²³ For Catholicism, Marianne Ritsema van Eck recently studied the early modern Franciscan control of Holy Land literature and practices, highlighting their active engagement with both intra- and interconfessional polemics.²⁴ The study of European fifteenth- and sixteenth-century pilgrimage has also grown to include Jewish travelers and pilgrims. Martin Jacobs and David Malkiel, for example, have placed this tradition in the context of Orientalism and humanistic culture.²⁵

This body of scholarship redistributes the burden of proof. The narrative of the decline of pilgrimage to Jerusalem looks less and less convincing the more one looks for (and finds) sixteenth- and seventeenth-century pilgrims. Due to the nature of available sources, the narrative of decline never rested on extensive and solid long-term statistical analysis in the first place. It resulted from methodological errors, such as a fixation on Venice and Venetian pilgrim galleys, a priori assumptions about post-Reformation religious practices, and the categorical mistake of reading anti-pilgrimage polemics and Catholic complaints about the absence of pilgrims as statements of facts about actual pilgrimage.²⁶ As soon as one allows for the possibility that pilgrimage to Jerusalem may have flourished in some form beyond the Reformation, evidence happens to appear in the most diverse places. To acknowledge and appreciate the evidence one needs to understand early modern pilgrimage as a cultural field. This field encompassed a variety of beliefs, practices, genres, and objects. In order to comprehend it, one needs to study different kinds of sources-such as family archives, books, heraldry, seals, maps, paintings, relics, tapestries, and coins-and different kinds of activities, such as real and mental travel, piety, and scholarly methods and criticism. Consequently, one needs to combine different historiographies, such as intellectual history, archival studies, history of religion, and the history of the book. Understood both as travel and cultural representation, post-Reformation

²⁰ O'Donnell; Clark; Lewy.

- ²¹ Mills, 161–202. On the continuities of sacred topography in reformed England, see Walsham.
- ²² Williams; Gomez-Géraud; Huschenbett, 2000; Lama de la Cruz; Barbieri.
- ²³ Shalev; Groves; Beaver, 2012 and 2013; Noonan.
- ²⁴ Ritsema van Eck, 2019; see now also Campopiano.

²⁵ Jacobs; Malkiel.

²⁶ See Rostagno for alternative routes to the sea voyage from Venice.

pilgrimage to Jerusalem is palpable if one is willing to collect and consider the varied, scattered, and hitherto neglected evidence.

ODYSSEUS IN JERUSALEM: PILGRIMAGE ACCOUNTS AS A MEDITERRANEAN GENRE

Falck and other early modern pilgrim-authors were clearly committed to religious beliefs, practices, and polemics, which are amply documented in their written accounts. The Jerusalem journey, however, was in many respects a Mediterranean phenomenon. In fact, pilgrim writers often referred to pilgrimage to Jerusalem as *Meerfahrt* (sea voyage) and sometimes to their pilgrimage account as *Meerbuch* (sea book).²⁷ Some pilgrims, such as the Graubünden priest Jakob Bundi (1565–1614), even considered the sea voyage indispensable for a genuinely religious experience: Bundi's account of his 1591 pilgrimage to Jerusalem is adorned with the motto "If you don't travel by sea, you don't know how to pray to God" ("Chi non va per mare Iddio non sa pregare").²⁸ The Fribourg canon Sebastian Werro (1555–1614), who traveled to the Holy Land a decade before Bundi, had his pilgrimage account furnished with a new title page when the party sets sail in Venice, many pages into the codex, as if to say that the actual pilgrimage only began at sea (fig. 3).²⁹

The narratives produced by the Jerusalem pilgrims were rooted in the experiences they accumulated along the route. Themes such as the sea and life on board ship, classical antiquities, encounter with Islam, Eastern Christianity, and Judaism, flora and fauna, are all very common in early modern pilgrim accounts. Mediterranean shores and waters were also pilgrim burial sites, as in Falck's case. Falck's by now vanished tomb and the sumptuous tomb of his fellow traveler Melchior zur Gilgen (1474–1519) became *lieux de mémoire* for compatriots visiting Rhodes.³⁰ The Swiss pilgrims of 1519 paid a visit to the tomb of their

²⁷ Khull, 71; Ecklin, 1575, title page; Feyerabend, title page; Mergenthal, title page. An often copied late medieval text has the title *Geistliche Meerfahrt*; see Wieland Carls's introduction to Fabri, 38–39. For *Meerbuch*, see Huschenbett, 1992, 263; Huschenbett, 2000.

²⁸ Bundi, 10. On Bundi's voyage, see Yerasimos, 409. For the motto, widespread in Romance languages, and the impact on the experience of the sea on premodern Mediterranean culture, see now Amy G. Remensnyder's contribution, "The Restless Sea: Storm, Shipwreck and the Mediterranean, ca. 1000–1700," to appear in *A Plural Peninsula: Studies in Honour of Professor Simon Barton*, edited by Antonella Liuzzo Scorpo and forthcoming from Brill.

²⁹ Bibliothèque cantonale et universitaire, MS E 139, 144–45. On Werro, see Yerasimos, 337. ³⁰ See Wölfli, 39. Zur Gilgen's marble tomb is still mentioned in the late eighteenth century by Balthasar, 250. A chapel commemorating both Zur Gilgen and the holy places was added to his dynastical home in Lucerne, where it is still extant and in the possession of the family; see Riedler, 73–102. We thank Dr. Ulrich zur Gilgen for granting us access.

144 INDEX VENTORYM NAVTICES Micer Sompafi darduret die wind Sucefennen

Figure 3. The beginning of the sea voyage in Sebastian Werro's pilgrimage account. Bibliothèque cantonale et universitaire, Fribourg, MS E 139, 144–45. Image courtesy of Bibliothèque cantonale et universitaire.

compatriot Hans von Meggen (d. 1497), who had died fighting off pirates as a pilgrim to Jerusalem and was buried in Crete. Jost (Jodocus) von Meggen (1509–59) too remembered his fallen uncle when coming through Crete in 1542.³¹ There are also testimonies on other pilgrims buried somewhere in the eastern Mediterranean, such as the tomb of the acclaimed physician—and recent pilgrim to Jerusalem—Andreas Vesalius (1514–64) on Zakynthos, just beside the supposed tomb of Cicero.³² The Mediterranean was in itself a sacred landscape that was navigated by seamen and passengers with the aid of shrines en route.³³ And had not the apostle Paul himself been storm tossed, shipwrecked, and stranded on foreign shores? Jerusalem pilgrimage literature can therefore be understood, as we argue below, as a Mediterranean genre, not at all at odds with the perambulatory periplus.

An early example of the familial connection of pilgrimage literature to Mediterranean writing is Petrarch's (1304–74) imaginary journey to the Holy Sepulcher (late 1350s).³⁴ Petrarch embarks, as it were, in Genoa and

³¹ J. Schmid, xxii, 233; Esch, 153; Meggen, 56.

³² Sarton.

³³ Bacci; Bacci and Rohde. See also Jaspert et al.

³⁴ Petrarch's Guide.

recounts classical sites and texts as he moves along coasts and between islands eastward to Jerusalem. It is true that the Mediterranean as entity and medium was already present in several medieval pilgrimage narratives. Saint Willibald (ca. 700–ca. 787), in the eighth century, Saewulf (traveled 1102–03), in the early twelfth, and others narrated their sea journeys in varying degrees of detail.³⁵ Contemporaries of Petrarch, such as Ludolf von Suchem (traveled 1336–41) and Niccolò da Poggibonsi (traveled 1345– 50), devoted more elaborate sections of their narratives to the sea, its perils, and some islands.³⁶

However, during the fifteenth century, writing the Jerusalem journey became more meaningfully linked to humanist-antiquarian genres that had already begun to develop in the late fourteenth century, such as world histories, cosmographies, ethnographies, atlases, and various forms of travel accounts. Isolarii, proto-atlases of islands, such as Cristoforo Buondelmonti's (1386-ca. 1430) Liber Insularum Archipelagi (A description of the islands of the archipelago, ca. 1420), provided richly illustrated historical and geographic descriptions of Mediterranean landscapes.³⁷ Bernhard von Breydenbach's Peregrinatio in Terram Sanctam (Pilgrimage to the Holy Land, 1486), the voluminous and influential account by the canon of Mainz, also demonstrates these hybrid qualities. Breydenbach and those he had employed in the publication process produced a book based on a diverse range of literary sources, firsthand accounts, and visual representations, which cover themes and regions well beyond the Holy Land-distances, islands, animals, and more. In the late sixteenth century, Giuseppe Rosaccio's Viaggio (1598), a small, printed album of annotated Mediterranean views aimed at wider audiences, continued and merged these traditions.³⁸

These literary methodologies and conventions for the description of landscape—measuring monuments, collecting inscriptions, suggesting etymologies, producing city views, noting local customs—were shared by all educated European pilgrims, regardless of their confessional affiliation. In this sense, we argue, Catholic and Protestant pilgrims produced strikingly similar narratives, which in turn were akin to contemporary nonreligious Mediterranean narratives. All were shaped by common cultural backgrounds and literary conventions. To illustrate this point further, let us briefly compare the structure and scope of two well-known and related accounts, published around the year 1600:

³⁵ Willibald, 9–12; Saewulf, 1–8.

³⁶ Ludolf von Suchem, 11–23; there are several different versions to Ludolf von Suchem's account. See Poggibonsi, 8–23.

³⁷ See Tolias.

³⁸ Rosaccio.

the most devout Catholic journey of Jean Zuallart (1541–1634) and the Levantine grand tour of the Anglican humanist George Sandys (1578–1644).³⁹

Zuallart, who had traveled to the Holy Land in 1586, authored one of the most influential pilgrim accounts written in the sixteenth century, *Il devotissimo viaggio di Gerusalemme* (Most devout voyage to Jerusalem, 1587), which appeared later in several expanded editions and translations. As one may expect, Zuallart's work was focused on pilgrimage—its history, its justification, with a good dose of polemic against Protestants. The Church of the Nativity in Bethlehem, Zuallart wrote, was revered not only by all Christians, but also by Muslim enemies of the cross, "and only our heretics with their master Satan hate it, would not dare enter, and would have destroyed it if it were in their power."⁴⁰ Zuallart also elaborated on the best ways to prepare for the journey (bring some soap; beware of fruits).⁴¹

The descriptions of Jerusalem and other sacred sites are expansive and detailed. However, following his predecessors, Zuallart devotes the whole of his second and fifth books to a description of the route from Venice to Jaffa and back—roughly a third of the text in the first edition. The authorities he quotes are often Strabo, Pliny the Elder, and Pomponius Mela, all of whom he uses to identify Homeric, Virgilian, and other classical sites.⁴² The day-to-day life of the Mediterranean also captures Zuallart's attention. Tripoli receives a lengthy description—its history, weather, monuments, population, products, and Turkish administration.⁴³ At the end of the expanded 1608 French edition, he included a detailed description of the political structure of the Venetian government.⁴⁴ Zuallart filled his book with many illustrations, engraved by Natale Bonifazio (1538–92), a respected Dalmatian artist (fig. 4). These included first and foremost maps and plans of the sacred sites, most likely provided by the Franciscans in Jerusalem;⁴⁵ views depicting landscapes and monuments in and around Jerusalem, which Zuallart had sketched

³⁹ On Zuallart, see Williams, 66–77; Gomez-Géraud, esp. 199–218, 355–60; Tedesco, 323–28. On Sandys, see Haynes; and, more recently, Schleck; Mills, 171–74.

⁴⁰ "& seulment noz heretiques avec leur maistre Sathan l'abhorrent & n'y oseroient entrer, voire ilz l'aboliroient s'il estoit en leur pouvoir": Zuallart, 1608, book 3, 210.

⁴¹ Zuallart, 1587, book 1, 27b, 31c.

⁴² Strabo and other classical geographers were a common reference point for pilgrims on the road or writers and readers in the study. Strabo is the most quoted author in Antonio di Crema's account of his pilgrimage of 1486: see Crema. For a testimony on Strabo and other geographic authorities consulted on board, see the account by Brüning's co-traveler Carlier de Pinon of 1576: Carlier de Pinon, 32.

⁴³ Zuallart, 1587, book 5, 322–35.

⁴⁴ Zuallart, 1608, book 5, 198–230.

⁴⁵ For the earlier period, see Campopiano, esp. 89–126.

himself; as well as maps of Italy, Venice, Crete, the eastern Mediterranean, among others, which Zuallart had probably obtained in Venice or Rome. Zuallart's authoritative images proved very popular among later authors, who used them freely in their own pilgrimage accounts.

One such was George Sandys, who reproduced over twenty images based on Zuallart in the third book of his account, devoted to the Holy Land. Indeed, borrowing and adapting images was a familiar practice of authors and publishers in the early modern book trade. In this case, however, this indicates that the two publications shared quite a lot of common ground. Sandys left England in 1610 for an extended tour that took him to France, Italy, Istanbul, Egypt, the Holy Land, and back to Italy. As opposed to Zuallart, Sandys was primarily concerned with the classical tradition, as his ample quotations in Greek and Latin and his keen engagement with monuments and ruins attest. His descriptions of contemporary Istanbul and Cairo and his treatment of Islam are elaborate and aimed at a public attuned to political, ethnographic, and natural-historical observation. And yet, the Holy Land and sacred history were also major focal points of his journey and its construction in print. Sandys, son of the Archbishop of York, made sure he was present in Jerusalem during Holy Week, 1611. He was not the only one; individual scheduling had become easier and more flexible once pilgrims were not dependent on the Venetian seasonal pilgrimage packages.⁴⁶

The appreciation of the Holy Land as a landscape had Protestant antecedents too: the Lutheran apothecary Leonhard Rauwolf (1540–96) generally critical of pilgrimage and ranting against papists—acknowledged the efficacy of holy places in general and of Calvary in particular to "stir up affections in every true Christian who stands there and remembers the crucifixion, death, burial, and resurrection."⁴⁷ Understanding the physical outlook of the Holy Land could help in getting salvation history right, and getting salvation history right was not that far from faith through which one could be justified. Sandys, in other words, was part of a culture and a tradition. His mockery of Catholic practices and the begging friars in Jerusalem is matched by respectful piety and sentiments aroused by his presence on site.⁴⁸ Sandys toured Jerusalem, Bethlehem, and environs, and produced a highly detailed account of the sites, with the occasional snide remark.

Clearly Zuallart and Sandys had very different attitudes toward pilgrimage. The former defended the institution and dubbed his voyage "devotissimo"; the latter embarked on an extended humanist-antiquarian grand tour. But such a quick

⁴⁶ Other Protestants who visited the Holy Land for Easter were William Biddulph (1607), William Lithgow (1612), Hans Jakob Ammann (1613), and Thomas Coryate (1614).

⁴⁷ Feyerabend, fol. 335^r.

⁴⁸ E.g., Sandys, book 3, 166–67, 199.



Figure 4. Illustration of Zante in Jean Zuallart's *Il devotissimo viaggio di Gerusalemme* (1587), p. 81. Image courtesy of Sylvia Ioannou Foundation.

comparison of the two linked publications—Sandys had clearly read and mined Zuallart⁴⁹—should not measure and grade the religiosity and authenticity of the pilgrim experience. Rather, if one looks beyond confessional fences and stated dogmas, both travelers convincingly represent an early modern Odysseus, both pious and curious. The two voyages rely on and continue the same literary tradition.

⁴⁹ Sandys, book 1, 8, in reference to the supposed tomb of Cicero on Zakynthos. The reference to Zuallart disappeared from later editions. More broadly, the early modern Jerusalem narrative, in text and image, was akin to emerging topographical genres. Some scholars have interpreted this as a sign of decay and of rising mundane secularism in the genre. We see it as a sign of vitality and rapid adaptation to the period's conventions. Thus, the Mediterranean was a physical and representational medium that early modern pilgrims traveled. Moreover, we claim, pilgrims and their accounts shared a broader cultural sphere of texts and methods with humanists and theologians. Classical erudition, antiquarianism, and biblical scholarship were all part of this common, cross-confessional stratum. In turn, biblical scholars, both Catholic and Protestant, read pilgrimage accounts as an important source of information on sacred history and geography. The following section looks more closely at the pilgrimage-related reading and writing practices of some Reformers and humanists.

PILGRIMAGE WITHIN HUMANIST AND REFORMIST Scholarship

"As for the tomb in which the Lord lay, which the Saracens now possess, God values it like all the cows in Switzerland."⁵⁰ Such was the giveaway remark by an agitated German Augustinian monk in 1519. Repeated with gusto for almost a century now as evidence for the end of pilgrimage, this bon mot can hardly stand as representative for Martin Luther's (1483–1546) stance on the Holy Land in general and even less for the broader range of Protestant positions on pilgrimage. Even if it were true that Luther and other Protestant Reformers consistently conceived of the Holy Sepulcher in bovine terms, this would not automatically articulate what most Protestants felt or did, as utterances by theologians do not necessarily reflect what happened on a more pedestrian—in every sense of the word—level.⁵¹ Rather, early modern remarks about the decline of pilgrimage were a standard trope within the period's polemics. They should be studied as speech acts directed against the papist or heretical enemy, respectively.

The other side of the confessional divide basically agreed, in either mournful or triumphant modes. Thus, the travelogue of two Catholic pilgrims of 1608 from Solothurn, after describing the various Christian sects in the Church of the

⁵⁰ Luther's bon mot, introduced into modern pilgrimage scholarship in 1930, has by now developed into a fourthhand quotation: Moore, 238, quotes from Morris, 365, who quoted from Ganz-Blättler, 243, who quoted yet another source where Luther is quoted without a bibliographical reference. The quotation—uttered in the context of "Vom Missbrauch der Messe" (1521)—can be found in Luther, 562.

⁵¹ Robert Scribner's observation on the effects of the Protestant Reformation has become almost a truism by now: "it could not be said that a sacramental world was replaced with a desacralised one, but rather with a weaker and ill-defined form of sacrality": Scribner, 329. Holy Sepulcher and mentioning "the Turks, the Moors, and the Jews" present in Jerusalem, reassuringly added, "You won't find Lutheran devils in Jerusalem since they stay in our countries."52 Like Zuallart, the Solothurn pilgrims interpreted the claimed Protestant absence at the Holy Sepulcher as an indication of their lack of piety and, in effect, as proof of the essentially non-Christian nature of Protestantism, making them worse than Muslims and Jews. The French naturalist Pierre Belon (1517-64) and the recent convert to Catholicism Prince Mikołaj Krzysztof Radziwiłł (1549-1616) had argued along the same lines some decades earlier.⁵³ Catholic polemicists mourned the harsh effects that the new irreligion had brought upon the voyage. Greffin Affagart-a noble Norman who had been to Jerusalem twice, in 1519 (aboard the same ship as Falck) and again in 1533-did not hold back: "Since that mean bastard Luther reigned with his accomplices and also Erasmus, who, in his Colloquies and Enchiridion, has blasphemed the voyages, many Christians have withdrawn and cooled down from it, especially amongst the Flemings and Germans who once were the most devout to travel."54 Affagart (and many modern scholars with him) mistook for a general trend what in fact was a personal impression of two very uneven years. His rhetoric should be taken with a pinch of salt. People of other times and persuasions made different statements. The German apothecary and traveler to the Levant, Reinhold Lubenau (1556-1631) from Königsberg, shrugged off a proposition to visit the Holy Land with the remark that "journeys to Jerusalem are nowadays so common that vou won't impress anyone by having been there."55

In sum, the modern scholar reads different signs when sifting through sources on the practice and value of sixteenth-century pilgrimage. This can be true even with sources by one individual. A more nuanced utterance on the Holy Land is documented from Luther in 1530, when he dedicated his exposition of Psalm 117 to the noble Hans von Sternberg (d. 1535), who had gone on a pilgrimage to Santiago and Jerusalem in 1514.⁵⁶ In the

⁵² Zentralbibliothek Solothurn, MS S 72, 58–59. The Solothurn pilgrims' wording is suspiciously similar to Villinger, 44.

⁵³ For Belon, see Barsi, 91–92. The quotations in Radziwill are given in English in Clark, 219–22.

⁵⁴ Affagart, 20–21: "Depuys que ce meschant paillard Luther a régné avec ses complices et aussi Erasme, lequel, en ses *Colocques* et *Enchiridion*, a blasmé les voyaiges, plusieurs chrestiens n'en sont retiréz et refroidiz, et principallement les Flamans et Alemans qui soulloient estre les plus dévotz à voyager que tous les autres." On polemics directed against pilgrimage, see Gomez-Géraud, 61–189; Ritsema van Eck, 2019, 99–107.

⁵⁵ Lubenau, 2:87: "Ich aber antworte ihnen, es wehren die Hierusalemitanischen Reisen nunmehr so gemein, das sie fast nichts geachtet wurden." On Lubenau, see Yerasimos, 385–90.

⁵⁶ See the quotations and discussion in Eisermann and Reichert, 227–28; Tinguely, 48–54.

dedication, Luther explicitly stated that he did not disdain pilgrimage to Jerusalem and even expressed his wish to visit himself. In lieu of this unfulfillable wish, Luther reveled in hearing and reading about such travels.⁵⁷ Hence, even if one condemned pilgrimage per se, this did not preclude travel to the Holy Land or interest in the Holy Land as such. Some knowledge of the Holy Land was indispensable for the understanding of scripture.⁵⁸ This understanding itself could be used as a polemical term by Protestants, to distinguish their motive from the alleged superstition and busy collecting of indulgences by Catholic travelers.⁵⁹ Also, Rome and indulgences were not the only enemies Luther faced: facing the threat of the Turk, some Crusader rhetoric could come in handy.⁶⁰ And while some of Luther's most efficient punchlines involved the ridicule of relics, Lutheran princes and nobles did not disown their pre-Reformation pilgrimages. They themselves treasured their Holy Land memories and even commissioned costly works of art that immortalized them.⁶¹ From Lutheran Denmark and Norway—where, in contrast to Sweden, pilgrimage had never been formally forbidden-mostly young men continued to travel to Jerusalem.⁶² Often considerations of career fused with Crusader ideology. In Tübingen, Lutherans were engaged both in studying past pilgrimages and in going on pilgrimage themselves. Besides gathering information on recent Greek pilgrims to Jerusalem, Martin Crusius (1526-1607) was excerpting Eberhard im Bart's account of his 1468 pilgrimage. Salomon Schweigger (1551-1622) published his own travelogue, which contained not only diplomatic copies of Ottoman documents but also a reproduction of the Franciscan friars' sealed pilgrimage certificate.⁶³

The interest in pilgrimage literature and the Holy Land can also be explained with new humanist interests and with the smoldering urge for holy war. In pilgrimage literature, the two could become indistinguishable. The Crusade literature on Eastern Christianity, Islam, and Judaism had described the East in heresiological terms without disowning the older cosmographical tradition.⁶⁴

⁵⁷ Reichert, 2017, 42. Contrary to Folker Reichert, who did much to draw attention to the phenomenon of pilgrimage to Jerusalem, we do not think that Luther's remarks should be read as mere pleasantry.

⁵⁸ Shalev; Mills.

⁵⁹ See, e.g., the seventeenth-century Zurich dissertation on pilgrimage, Heidegger, sig. A4^r (directed against Baronius's use of Eusebius).

⁶⁰ For Luther's complex stance on the Turks, see Francisco; Kaufmann; Ehmann.

⁶¹ Reichert, 2005; Goren; Fey; Arad.

⁶² Møller Jensen, 301–09.

⁶³ Faix and Reichert; Schweigger, 316. For Crusius as a collector and student of travel accounts and materials relating to the Eastern Mediterranean, see Calis.

⁶⁴ See Brincken; Kedar; Rouxpetel; Rubin, 139–67.

In overdue new studies on Bernhard von Breydenbach, Timm and Ross have situated the *Peregrinatio in Terram Sanctam* and its extensive section on the peoples of the Levant in the context of Dominican learning, late medieval *Kreuzzugsgedanken* (ideas of Crusade), and post-conciliar heresiology.⁶⁵ Ethnography in Breydenbach is not the result of a slackening of religion giving way to curiosity about others, but instead of a heightened awareness of heresy. Kathryne Beebe has similarly embedded Felix Fabri in a context of Dominican learning and late medieval piety.⁶⁶

Historians of early modern scholarship and science have also challenged the dichotomy between pilgrims' piety and new observational practices. In the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, pilgrims with their accounts took an active part in the creation of a massively expanding corpus on the geography of the Holy Land, biblical scholarship, and history.⁶⁷ Catholic and Protestant scholars not only helped themselves to the corpus of available late medieval and contemporary pilgrimage accounts but also perpetuated the genre of pilgrimage literature, as will be shown in the case study on Bünting below.

New science and traditional pilgrimage literature also coalesced with regard to the importance of measuring and autopsy (looking at something for yourself).⁶⁸ The need to see and touch for yourself harkens back to biblical motifs and is central to many Christian pilgrimage accounts, even of late antiquity and the early Middle Ages.⁶⁹ In early modern pilgrimage culture, these traditions were in dialogue with cutting-edge antiquarian approaches to the study and documentation of material objects. There is an observable antiquarianization of pilgrim practices in the sixteenth century: traditional tokens from the Holy Land such as palm fronds and water from the Jordan are joined by coins, artifacts from antiquity, and rare substances. Peter Villinger (d. 1581), a priest from central Switzerland who had fallen captive to the Ottomans on his way home from Jerusalem in 1565, mentions in his pilgrimage account that as a forced laborer in İzmit he had to prepare a construction site for his master. As they were digging, they "found beautifully worked marbles and other stones of the decayed city . . . and other beautiful antiquities such as copper coins that had been minted years ago by the Empress St. Helena, by her son

⁶⁹ For authorship, authority, and autopsy in late medieval pilgrimage accounts, see Lehmann-Brauns.

⁶⁵ Timm; Ross.

⁶⁶ Beebe, 2014.

⁶⁷ Shalev.

⁶⁸ Tinguely, 153–88; Beaver, 2012.

Constantine, by Emperor Maximianus, Maximinus, Licinus, Dicletianus, Valentinianus, Theodosius, and others. Some of these I have brought home with me.⁷⁰ Apothecaries, alchemists, and surgeons figure prominently too among pilgrims and organizers of pilgrimages in the sixteenth and early seventeenth centuries.⁷¹

While interest in the Holy Land and pilgrimage literature was widespread among scholars, it was not shared unanimously. Like Luther, Erasmus is often quoted as a major opponent of pilgrimage. This case may be more convincing. For example, in the preface to *Annotations on the New Testament*, Erasmus hypothesized about the reverence that would be due "to the sayings of Christ would they exist, preserved in Hebrew or Syriac, that is in the very words in which he uttered them. Who wouldn't be eager to linger over every tittle?"⁷² He then bemoans the fact that Christ's earthly remains, his garment and footprints, receive more veneration than his words. In truth, Erasmus did not care too much for Jesus's vestiges in the Holy Land, nor about his original words, as his uninterested handling of the ipsissima verba, the few utterances in Aramaic recorded in the New Testament, reveals.⁷³ Erasmus had little sympathy for Syria and he liked best its inhabitants—whether Jesus of Nazareth, Lucian of Samosata, or Jerome—when they spoke or wrote in Greek or Latin.

However, the prominence, eloquence, and sheer mass of Erasmus's writings have seduced many into taking his utterances, if not at face value, then at least as representative of an entire sociocultural group—the somewhat amorphous cloud of humanists. This is misleading. While Erasmus did not care for either Christ's footprints or his Semitic utterances, others did, and they thought that in order to learn his language it might be advisable to follow his footsteps. A case in point is Guillaume Postel (1510–81), a well-connected, if eccentric, member of the republic of letters. While his mysticism—which some contemporaries identified as madness or heresy—was peculiar, his eager research in Oriental languages, biblical geography, and Christian Kabbalah was not. Sent to the

⁷⁰ Villinger, 144. For Villinger's itinerary, see Yerasimos, 275. For pilgrimage as a means of obtaining materials and information of historical interest, see Miller, 66–118, 368. During the second half of the sixteenth century, pilgrims returning home through Egypt increasingly collected mummy parts.

⁷¹ To name but a few of them (some of whom are dealt with in this article): Conrad Clauser of Lucerne (died 1555), Leonhard Thurneysen (1531–96), Daniel Ecklin (1532–64), Leonhard Rauwolf (1540–96), Renward Cysat (1545–1614), Hans Jacob Ammann (1586–1658).

⁷² Erasmus, 2000, 60: "Si Christi sermones extarent Hebraicis aut Syriacis, hoc est iisdem verbis proditi quibus ille locutus est, cui non cordi foret in illis . . . singulos etiam apices excutere?"

⁷³ Henny, 2016a.

Levant by the Venetian editor Daniel Bomberg (ca. 1483–ca. 1549), he stayed in Jerusalem with the Franciscans on Mount Sion.⁷⁴ In a letter of 1549 to his former student in Arabic, Andreas Masius (1514–73), another pioneer of Syriac studies in Europe, Postel showed himself in awe of "Holy Syria, the place that Christ himself has consecrated through his presence and shedding of blood." Moreover, he was impressed as both a scholar and a believer by the many books in "Chaldean," which he identified as "the language that Christ spoke."⁷⁵ Postel thus combined innovative linguistic research with travel to the Holy Land. In so doing, he not only made use of the pilgrimage infrastructure as established by the Franciscans but also showed symptoms of the ideal pilgrim as the sanctity of the place and its relevance in salvation history washed over him. Several portraits, the oldest dating back to the late sixteenth century, show him with a large Jerusalem cross on his chest (fig. 5).

Postel was not the only one who provided Masius with firsthand information on the Holy Land. Masius's correspondence of the 1540s shows other instances of how intertwined the spheres of travel and scholarship were. In his later years, Masius was corresponding intensely on the geography of Palestine with none other than Gerard Mercator (1512–94).⁷⁶ In the year 1546, Masius was corresponding with Jost von Meggen, an erudite magistrate in Catholic Lucerne and soon to be commander of the pope's Swiss guard. In one letter, Meggen, who had visited Jerusalem in 1542 and become a Knight of the Holy Sepulcher, asks Masius to review his travelogue—written, according to him, in a pedestrian Latin—in order to get it ready for print. Incidentally, Meggen remarks that the text he sent to Masius was already amended by none other than the Zurich Reformer Heinrich Bullinger (1504–75), but Meggen still asked for a proofreading by Masius "because in everything I prefer to follow your advice rather than his."⁷⁷

Needless to say, Meggen had expressed himself differently when he had written to Bullinger directly a few weeks earlier and thanked him warmly for the care he had shown for "my trifles."⁷⁸ In the extant manuscript of Meggen's account, Masius's corrections (mostly stylistic in nature) are still visible (fig. 6).⁷⁹ Yet a couple of years later, when Meggen was already dead, the

 74 On the importance of travel for Postel's thought, see Kuntz; Weiss (literature given there on 91n1); see also Tinguely.

⁷⁵ The letter is quoted in Chauffepié, letter P, 216.

⁷⁶ François, 231–32. On Masius's library, see Dunkelgrün.

⁷⁷ "Malo enim in omnibus tuum consilium quam illius oberservare": Lossen, 20.

⁷⁸ See Bullinger, 271.

⁷⁹ Zentral- und Hochschulbibliothek, MS Pp 21 4°. None of Bullinger's corrections and annotations seem extant in this manuscript.



Figure 5. Portrait of Guillaume Postel by Jean Rabel, ca. 1595. British Museum, London, R,6.14. © The Trustees of the British Museum.

travelogue was still not in print. In 1563, the Swiss humanist and politician Aegidius Tschudi (1505–72) asked for the manuscript. He had to work hard to obtain the codex from the heirs.⁸⁰ Tschudi was probably interested because he himself was about to edit a pilgrimage account, written by his late brother Ludwig Tschudi (1495–1530), who had visited Jerusalem in 1519 in the company of Falck. Probably under Aegidius Tschudi's hand, his late brother's travelogue transformed into a learned tract on pilgrimage to the Holy Land. Jost

⁸⁰ See Staatsarchiv Aargau, AA 2600, 2, nr. 22. See also the explanations in *Amerbachkorrespondenz*, 10:145–46.

Figure 6. Jost von Meggen's pilgrimage account, with corrections by Andreas Masius. Zentralund Hochschulbibliothek, Lucerne, MS Pp 21 4°, fols. 33^v–34^r.

von Meggen's travelogue was eventually published in 1580, including the comments of unnamed but "very learned men," as the editor remarks in the preface.⁸¹ By that time, Meggen's pilgrimage account had already been read, corrected, and annotated so intensely by several scholars that the printer felt the need to exculpate himself on the last page by pointing out the sorry condition of the master manuscript. A quarter of a century after Meggen's death, the heavily redacted Tschudi travelogue also finally appeared in print in yet another redaction.⁸²

The heavy revisionary work on travelogues may appear to undermine our claim to the importance of autopsy, mentioned above. Contemporaries saw it otherwise: it was precisely the redaction of texts that rendered them more accurate. In a postscript, possibly added posthumously by his brother Aegidius, Tschudi states: "Above, the holy places have been described that I, Ludwig Tschudi of Glarus, have visited and seen for myself and the marvels that I have experienced. I was helped by the published pilgrimage accounts of

⁸² Tschudi. While Ludwig Tschudi's manuscript is lost, Aegidius Tschudi's manuscript which for some reason does not fully correspond with the version printed later—is still extant at the Stiftsbibliothek St. Gallen, Cod. 660.

⁸¹ Meggen, 3.

Bernhard von Breydenbach and Felix Fabri. Both of them former pilgrims too, they reminded me to inquire constantly and to check everything for myself. I have found everything to be as they describe it. In addition, I have added information on things they do not cover." Tschudi goes on to say that this additional information stems from his learned fellow traveler Marcantonio Landrini (fl. 1519) from Milan, from Burchard of Mount Sion (traveled late thirteenth century), and "from other, more recent eyewitnesses."⁸³

Meggen's pilgrimage account was not the only one Bullinger took care to read, nor was he the only one in Zurich to take an interest in the Holy Land. It is likely that Bullinger had some knowledge of the travelogue by Wölfli (of which more below), with whom he stood in good contact. That he also appreciated other pilgrimage literature one can know for sure because he wrote "You'll find a lot of relics in this book" on a codex that, besides notes on Ottoman conquests and excerpts from Breydenbach's *Peregrinatio*, also contains the substantial pilgrimage guide to the Holy Land by Wilhelm Tzewers (1420–1512).⁸⁴ Before Bullinger, Peter Falck (see above) had already used that very same codex to prepare himself for his second pilgrimage to Jerusalem and, on that occasion—based on his first pilgrimage—corrected Tzewers's description of the graves of the Crusaders Godfrey of Bouillon (ca. 1060–1100) and Baldwin I of Jerusalem (d. 1118).⁸⁵ All this is to underline that pilgrims and pilgrimage were part of the normal erudite circulation within the republic of letters, transcending religious divides effortlessly in both past and present.

⁸³ "Hievornen ist gemeldt, welche Heylige Stätt ich Ludwig Tschudi von Glarus selbst besucht und gesehen, auch was wunderbars ich allenthalben erfahren, darzu mich wol gefürdert hat, Herr Bernharts von Breytenbach Thumbdechants zu Meyntz, und Bruder Felix Schmidts von Zürich, S. Dominici Prediger Ordens, und Leßmeister im Prediger Kloster zu Ulm, Bilgerbüchlein, so sie außgehn lassen, welche beyd die Heilige Reyß auch vollbracht haben mich allwegen ermahnt, den dingen so sie beschriben, allenthalben nachzufragen, und jede gelegenheyt desto eigentlicher zubesehen, welches alles ich also befunden wie sie beschriben, und ettliche ding weytter, dann sie verzeychnet erfahren hab, wie es dann alles hievor beschriben steht": Tschudi, 356–57. The passage is almost identical with Stiftsbibliothek St. Gallen, Cod. 660, 241. On "déjà-lu" as a central mode of pilgrimage experience, see Williams, 209.

⁸⁴ "Multas reliquias invenies in hoc libro": quoted in G. Hartmann, 58; there also a detailed table of contents. The call number of the codex is Zentralbibliothek Zürich (hereafter ZB), MS Car. C 58.

⁸⁵ ZB, MS Car. C 58, fol. 62^v. See also Germann, 100–01; Dahhaoui, 64–65. The two graves were a major point of attraction within the Church of the Holy Sepulcher. Stephan Praun (1544–91), a Protestant from Nuremberg, brought home a still-extant miniature of Godfrey of Bouillon's grave; see Zander-Seidel, 176 (cat. no. 16).

After having reviewed the interest of Luther, Bullinger, and Masius in pre-Reformation or Catholic pilgrimage to Jerusalem, let's look at how a recent pilgrimage to Jerusalem was committed to memory in a Calvinist humanist context in Bern.⁸⁶ Heinrich Wölfli (1470–1532), the Bernese canon and former teacher of Huldrych Zwingli, traveled to the Holy Land in the years 1520–21.⁸⁷ Back in Switzerland, he became a supporter of the Protestant Reformation and got married. His travelogue is lost in its original Latin version. A German translation, however, was accomplished in the year 1583 by Johannes Haller, a Calvinist pastor, who also had it lavishly illustrated by a local artist.⁸⁸ It has to be considered as a scribal publication, for it comes with a title page, complete with place and year, and with a preface (actually a dedication) by the translator. In the preface, Haller quotes his brother-in-law Abraham Musculus (1534–91), a leading figure of the Calvinist ecumene of the later sixteenth century, who claimed to have read "many accounts of such journeys but none that could match this one in skill and eloquence."⁸⁹

What the case of Wölfli shows is that travel to the Holy Land was thriving at the dawn of the Reformation, not just among credulous believers or conservative clergy but also among the leadership of the reform movement and humanists sympathetic to it. In that regard, Wölfli is akin to Falck, whose grave in Rhodes he visited and mentioned.⁹⁰ After the consolidation of the Reformation, there seems to have been nothing humiliating about recounting a sacred journey in one's biography—quite the contrary: Protestant dignitaries invested themselves in the textual traditions of such accounts. In the process of translation, the Calvinist pastor Haller may have accentuated some anticlerical or anti-Roman features of Wölfli's account-such as the distrust of the friars' selfless charity in Jerusalem and some more aggressive anticlerical remarks in the context of Venice and Rome, where Wölfli kissed the pope's feet twice but called him an "idol" and Rome a "new Babylon"91-but the journey itself and its religious dimension were not disavowed and the account continued to be copied. The illustration in the Wölfli-Haller account of the accolade when one of Wölfli's travel companions was awarded the knighthood of the

⁸⁶ Throughout this article we conform to the questionable but established anglophone practice of labeling all branches of Reformed Protestantism (in contrast to other Protestantisms such as Lutheranism) as "Calvinist." On terminology, see Benedict, xxiii. The word *reformed* in the title of this article is meant generically—and as an allusion to Torquato Tasso.

⁹¹ Wölfli, 107–08.

⁸⁷ On Wölfli and his oeuvre, see Rapp Buri and Stucky-Schürer.

⁸⁸ Burgerbibliothek Bern, MS h.h.XX.168. For the edition, see Wölfli.

⁸⁹ Wölfli, 10.

⁹⁰ Wölfli, 39.

Holy Sepulcher has become almost iconic, illustrating recent histories of pilgrimage and the Church of the Holy Sepulcher (fig. 7).⁹²

To be sure, the vituperations of some humanists and almost all Protestant Reformers against pilgrimages indicate some radical reorientation within theology and intellectual history. Yet these pronouncements also stand in a tradition of polemics reaching back as far as the church fathers and occasionally repeated by the pilgrims themselves. The Reformers' criticism also indicates the prevalence of the phenomenon they denounced. Moreover, we doubt that they reflect the overall value that was assigned to pilgrimage to Jerusalem or the Holy Land. Probably to the chagrin of its critics, travel to the Holy Land, both in practice and in representation, was and remained part of the fabric of religious, cultural, and erudite life in early modern Europe.

MEMORIALIZING PILGRIMAGE

That pilgrimage to Jerusalem was a vital part of noble or would-be noble selfrepresentation around 1500 is well established. The provisions made by Falck for his own chapel within the collegiate church of St. Nicholas provided us above with a first impression. In relation to Nuremberg families, a German historian has even created the apt (and slightly awkward) neologism Jerusalempilgergeschlecht (dynasty of Jerusalem pilgrims). Discussing the Ketzel family, he states that in the sixteenth century-when both their city and the Ketzels had become Protestant-pilgrimage to Jerusalem was out of the question.⁹³ Even if that were true (see below the case of a Protestant pilgrim from Nuremberg), a strong stance against pilgrimage would have been disadvantageous to many of the most established and powerful families, given the importance of family history for social advancement within early modern cities. Their social capital in no small measure consisted in ancestral pilgrimages, remembered by means of family archives, buildings, tombstones, coats of arms, paintings, and other material expressions. Rather than disown past pilgrimages, Protestant elites preserved and even fostered their memory. At the end of the sixteenth century, the Nuremberg noble Hans Rieter (the younger, 1564–1626) collected ancestral pilgrimage accounts in a book.⁹⁴ Members of other distinguished or aspiring families in other cities did the same.

In the following, the discussion focuses on three pilgrims from the beginning of the sixteenth century to the beginning of the seventeenth to illustrate how

⁹⁴ See the edition by Röhricht and Meisner. See also Aign, 60; Herz, 149–54; B. Schmid, 2006, 69.

⁹² Cf. the cover of Faix and Reichert; J. Krüger, 185.

⁹³ Aign, 51.



Figure 7. The accolade at the Holy Sepulcher as imagined by an unknown illustrator. Burgerbibliothek Bern, Bern, MS h.h.XX.168, 192–93.

past pilgrimages took a central role in the construction of aspiring civic identity, even in societies in which pilgrimage as a means for salvation was shunned. The term *secularization* would not do justice to the process, as the religious undertones of these journeys were not suppressed; rather, these families were proudly showcasing the piety of their traveling forebearers and relatives.

Peter III Füssli (1482–1548) was born in Zurich into a family of bell founders, a trade he would continue. Already a member of the city council of newly Protestant Zurich, Füssli went on pilgrimage to Jerusalem in 1523. Füssli was part of the very same party of pilgrims as Ignatius of Loyola (1491–1556).⁹⁵ Füssli arrived safely back in Zurich the next year. In the Battle of Kappel in 1531, when Zurich fought against Catholic Swiss cantons, Füssli acted as a commander of the city's artillery. The following year, Füssli attended mass in nearby Einsiedeln, the most prestigious pilgrimage destination in Switzerland, and was duly fined by Zurich's city council. In 1535, Füssli had his portrait painted by the locally renowned Zurich artist Hans Asper.⁹⁶ In the portrait, Füssli is shown holding a rosary (fig. 8).

Obviously, Füssli adhered in some way to Catholicism well beyond the Reformation. One might argue that his Jerusalem pilgrimage during the

⁹⁵ Kuri, 3–6. On Füssli, his pilgrimage, and the preservation of his memory in Zurich, see Uffer; B. Schmid, 2005, 613–14; Henny, 2016b, 209–12; B. Schmid, 2019.

⁹⁶ On the portrait, see the catalogue Zürcher Kunst nach der Reformation, 48 (cat. no. 6).

Reformation was simply bad timing. Attending mass almost ten years later, however, clearly indicates stubborn adherence to forms of piety that had become obsolete and, in fact, illegal. After all, a Catholic army had defeated Zurich and desecrated Zwingli's body at Kappel just the year before. Maybe the Zurich authorities grudgingly tolerated the Catholic sympathies of an old man-even if lenience was not known as their strongest virtue in other cases. But this would not explain the active perpetuation of Füssli's pilgrimage to Jerusalem by his own kin. Before 1700, there are four known manuscript versions of Füssli's travelogue and one copy of Asper's portrait of him as a pilgrim.⁹⁷ Over a century later, in the highly confessionalized context of seventeenth-century Zurich, the memory of Füssli's Jerusalem pilgrimage was still maintained. The professor of theology Peter IX Füssli (1632-84) collected and copied documents of his ancestor's journey in his family book. Among the materials collected is a short, rhyming history of the family in which the Jerusalem pilgrimages of both Peter I Füssli (d. 1467) and Peter III Füssli are seen as proof of the ancestors' piety. Of Peter I Füssli it reads as follows:

He visited [earthly] Jerusalem, Aiming for the heavenly one. After his return, He was praised as a pious man.⁹⁸

Of Peter III Füssli, the poem says:

Much more can be read about him: How he went to the Holy Sepulcher, Suffered fear and anguish. But he returned exceedingly glad, To enjoy his honorable reputation.⁹⁹

The respective lines of the poem are decorated with a Jerusalem cross in the margins. The book also contains Peter III Füssli's pilgrimage certificate of 1523, issued by the Franciscan Custody in Jerusalem, both in original and in copy.¹⁰⁰ A list there also specifies the relics that Peter Füssli had brought back from the Holy Land and states that some were still extant, among them two waxen Agnus

⁹⁷ For the manuscripts, see Uffer, 85–86. For the copy of Asper's portrait, see the catalogue *Zürcher Kunst nach der Reformation*, 74–75 (cat. no. 37).

 98 "Zu Jerusalem ist er geweesen / dem himmelischen nachzusträben. / Als er wider heim kommen, / ward er gelobt wie die frommen": ZB, MS A 61, fol. 2^v.

⁹⁹ "Auch vil mehr wird von ihm gelesen, / wie er bym Heilgen Grab gesyn / erlitten große angst und pyn, / ist doch mit fröüden widerkommen / und hat geführt sein ehrlichen nammen": ZB, MS A 61, fol. 3^r.

¹⁰⁰ See ZB, MS A 61, fols. 294^r-307^v.



Figure 8. Portrait of Peter III Füssli (1482–1548) by Hans Asper, 1535. Kunstmuseum Solothurn. Image provided by SIK-ISEA, Zurich.

Dei. It is freely admitted by Peter IX Füssli that the Agnus Dei and other pilgrimage relics were handed down "from an era of dark popery."¹⁰¹ Nevertheless, they served to underline the family's dignity and claims to power within the city state.

¹⁰¹ The comment is made in a seventeenth-century copy of the Füssli book, written also by Peter IX Füssli. ZB, MS B 225, fol. 661^v: "Dinge[], die einest im finsteren Bastum gegulten."

Peter IX Füssli adorned his ancestors' pilgrimage writings with bibliographical references to the pilgrimage account of Hans Tucher (1428–91) and to the scholarly works of Heinrich Bünting (1545–1606) and Sebastian Münster (1488–1552).¹⁰² Another reference in the Füssli book is to professor Johann Heinrich Hottinger (1620–67), a Zurich theologian, historian, and Oriental scholar of international fame.¹⁰³ The reference informs us that Hottinger had in his possession one of the Agnus Dei that Füssli had brought back from Jerusalem.¹⁰⁴ The reference is to Hottinger's *Wägweyser* (Signpost), a book of confessional polemic in which Hottinger decried the belief that those medallions, "made of wax and balm," should have power to annihilate sins, ease deliveries, drive out bad weather, and protect from fire and water.¹⁰⁵ Hottinger mined the Füssli book for material evidence of what he considered papist superstition. In a printed guide to Zurich's libraries, Hottinger mentioned the Füssli travelogue. He quoted from both Füssli's pilgrimage certificate and from the Franciscan recipe for the production of Agnus Dei.¹⁰⁶

Füssli's travelogue also served to inform Hottinger, the stay-at-home Orientalist, about Levantine culture: "I have learned from it that Turkish and Arab robbers constantly lie in wait for travelers' possessions. Not even wine is safe from them, although Muhammadism forbids its consumption."¹⁰⁷ Hottinger also learned from other pilgrimage accounts. In that same library guide, Hottinger presents two other pilgrim writers from Zurich. One is the famous late fifteenth-century Dominican friar Felix Fabri. The other is the early seventeenth-century barber-surgeon Hans Jacob Ammann (1586–1658). Ammann had traveled "to the Promised Land" in 1613 and his travelogue had been printed in Zurich in 1618 and in 1630.¹⁰⁸ Hottinger, in his library guide, praises the Ammann itinerary for being "most perspicuous in its presentation of the institutions and culture of the Turks and of the state and local conditions of the Orient."¹⁰⁹ Unlike Fabri and Füssli, Ammann was definitely

¹⁰² See ZB, MS A 61, fol. 305^v for reference to Tucher, and fols. 301^r and 311^r for references to Bünting, 1611, 2:33 and 1:66.

¹⁰³ For Hottinger, see Loop.

¹⁰⁴ ZB, MS A 61, fol. 300^r.

¹⁰⁵ Hottinger, 1647–49, 3:242–43.

¹⁰⁶ Hottinger, 1664, 98–99.

 107 Hottinger, 1664, 99: "Sed & hoc observavi, Turcas & Arabes ληστριχούς ita viatorum insidiari bonis, ut ne quidem vinum, cujus tamen usum Muhammedismus prohibet, tutum ab iis sit."

¹⁰⁸ The reference is to be found in ZB, MS A 61, fol. 294^r, and is to Ammann's pilgrimage certificate as reproduced in Ammann, 1618, 169–77.

¹⁰⁹ Hottinger, 1664, 66: "De Turcarum statutis, moribus, Orientis statu & situ satis loquitur perspicuè."

no Catholic-he had an inclination to religious nonconformism and Paracelsianism. Nevertheless he embraced the insignia of Catholic pilgrimage to the Holy Land: his travelogue includes a Zuallart-inspired map of Jerusalem and is adorned with his portrait and the Jerusalem cross (fig. 9).¹¹⁰ His nonconformist beliefs-which included the hypothesis that Muslims could be saved-had brought Ammann into conflict with the authorities in Zurich.¹¹¹ Probably in reaction to that, Ammann in the second edition of his travelogue (1630) pointed out the religious tolerance he encountered in the East: "how astonishing is God's management of the world that many different peoples live under such an un-Christian potentate: Christians, Jews, and others, throughout his empire. They enjoy his protection and live and do business right beside the Turks. Everyone is free to live according to his faith and conscience."112 Ammann also mentions the tolerance practiced by the Franciscan friars toward visitors of other creeds.¹¹³ Like Füssli a century before him, Ammann carefully kept his pilgrimage certificate. In his printed travelogue he reproduced it diplomatically in Latin and provided a German translation.¹¹⁴ Of the travelogue itself, he donated a shark-skin-clad copy to the city's library and Kunstkammer (fig. 10), together with an Italian copy of Zuallart, stones and artifacts collected in the Levant, and books by Paracelsus.¹¹⁵ The safeguarding of the Füssli family memory was connected to pilgrimage research, antiquarian study and collecting, anti-Catholic polemic, and more recent Levantine travel. All the while Catholic superstition was attacked, the Franciscan-issued pilgrimage certificate and relics served to substantiate and authenticate familial claims and credibility.

Was there a special Protestant way of engaging with relics? All in all, it is surely safe to say that Protestants had no interest at all (at least if one can take them by their word) in indulgences, and even less in Christian

¹¹⁰ The unpaginated map seems to be lacking in most extant copies of Ammann's travelogue today. There is a printed reference to the map on the last (unpaginated) page, above the colophon: Ammann, 1630.

¹¹¹ See Loetz, 210–12.

¹¹² Ammann, 1630, 30: "Hoch ist sich zuverwunderen, ab der ordnung Gottes, daß under einem sölchen unchristenlichen Potentaten, so vilerley Leuth in so grosser anzahl gefunden werden, in seinem gantzen Keyserthumb, von Christen, Juden unnd anderen, so guten schutz unnd schrim under ihm haben, da ihnen grad neben den Türcken zuhandeln unnd zuwandlen vergondt, unnd das mehr ist, auch einem jeden sein Glauben und Gewissen zuüben, frey gelassen wirt."

¹¹³ See Ammann, 1630, 155–57.

¹¹⁴ See Ammann, 1618, 169–77; Ammann, 1630, 149–55.

¹¹⁵ For the donations, see ZB, Arch St 22, 143. The still-extant copy of his travelogue is kept in ZB, 6.361. For more information on the donations, see Leu, 50.



Figure 9. Colored map of Jerusalem with Hans Jacob Ammann's portrait (anagrammatically labeled as "Isach Bona Mana"). Zentralbibliothek Zürich, 6.361.

architecture. In contrast to Zuallart and others, they preferred the landscape as such as an object of reverence or a catalyst of devotion. Also, they had problems with relics produced by the Franciscan Custody (such as Agnus Dei) and, as Ammann, preferred to collect fruits, plants, and stones.¹¹⁶ Then again, botanical and geographic interest in the Holy Land was by no means limited to Protestants but encompassed also Catholics and especially Franciscans.¹¹⁷ Also, bringing back fruits and other natural products from

¹¹⁷ See Wis; Ritsema van Eck, 2017.

¹¹⁶ See also Heberer, 258, who claims that he appreciated the three Roses of Jericho that he received from the Franciscans more than all the devotional objects they gave him. On Heberer's voyage, see Yerasimos, 371–73.



Figure 10. Hans Jacob Ammann's shark-skin-bound copy of *Reiß ins Globte Land* (1630), donated as a gift to the Burgerbibliothek. Zentralbibliothek Zürich, 6.361.

the Holy Land was a continuation of the very old tradition of bringing home *eulogias* (blessings).¹¹⁸

Another case that demonstrates the modalities of Protestant interest in pilgrimage is that of the journeyman apothecary from Aarau, Switzerland, Daniel Ecklin (1532–64). Ecklin was not the typical pious pilgrim, seeking

¹¹⁸ For that tradition, see Bartal, Bodner, and Kühnel.

at all costs to reach the Holy City. Rather, he seems to have ended up there haphazardly, as a station on his impromptu voyage. Ecklin's travelogue was only published posthumously in order to honor his memory, as he died at a young age. The textual editing and the edition were the work of Daniel's brother, Gabriel, another apothecary, and his brother-in-law, a Calvinist pastor. The pastor also made Daniel's pilgrimage acceptable for an audience of Protestant faith as, according to him, Daniel wanted to see for himself the places known to him from holy scripture.¹¹⁹ The first edition appeared in 1574 in Protestant Basel. Subsequently, Ecklin's account would be republished almost forty times over the next two centuries, including in Feyerabend's famous collection of Holy Land travel of 1584.¹²⁰ As early as the first edition, Ecklin's pilgrimage certificate as issued by the Custody of the Holy Land was quoted in full in German translation at the end of the travelogue. The reason for this, so we are told, was to allay suspicion, "as widely traveled journeymen often encounter disbelief back home."121 The religious aspect of Daniel's pilgrimage, the travel to the Holy Sepulcher, came even more to the fore in a new edition of 1575, when the title was changed. While it had been Wandel oder Reißbüchlin (Travelogue), it now became Reiß zum heiligen Grab (Journey to the Holy Sepulcher) (fig. 11). Thus, a Jerusalem journey by a Protestant was gradually molded into a pilgrimage to the Holy Sepulcher by the traveler's Protestant relatives.

A similar case is found in the Nuremberg magistrate Lukas Friedrich Behaim (1587–1658).¹²² There, too, a somewhat accidental visit to Jerusalem was remembered as a fully fledged pilgrimage in a seventeenth-century Protestant context. Behaim's eulogist explicitly stated that the Nuremberg lore of traveling nobles animated him to travel to Jerusalem. Like Sandys, who had arrived a few months earlier, Behaim can be found in the Franciscans' guestbook in 1611. Unlike Sandys's, Behaim's name was not awarded the epithet *hereticus*.¹²³ While Constantinople rather than Jerusalem was aimed at in the

¹¹⁹ Ecklin, 1574, sig. a i^v. See also Breuning von Buchenbach, who in his *Enchiridion* mentions that the motivation for his journey was, on the one hand, his desire ("Lust und Begierde") to see foreign countries, peoples, and manners and, on the other, his love—"though free of all superstition"—for the Holy Land "that figures so prominently in both the Old and the New Testament": Breuning von Buchenbach, 11–12.

¹²⁰ For the editions of Ecklin, see Schiendorfer. For Feyerabend's *Reyßbuch*, see Simon.

¹²¹ Ecklin, 1574, sigs. e ii^v-e iii^v.

¹²² On Behaim's journey to Jerusalem, see Ernstberger; B. Schmid, 2006, 112–13; Dreher.

¹²³ For the eulogy, see Beer, 28. For the guestbook entries, see *Navis peregrinorum*, 28–29. For Protestant guests, see also Tramontana; Lewy. The newly created Knights of the Holy Sepulcher were recorded in the *Registrum equitum*.



Figure 11. Title page of Daniel Ecklin's Reiß zum heiligen Grab (1575). Image courtesy of e-rara.ch.

beginning, rumors about the Plague raging at the Golden Horn had the voyagers change their plans on Zakynthos.¹²⁴ Notwithstanding the impromptu nature of the trip, Behaim fashioned himself (and had others fashion him) as an

¹²⁴ Beer, 29; Ernstberger, 348.

unabashed Jerusalem pilgrim. His pilgrimage is attested to in at least five different ways: letters sent home, a pilgrimage certificate, his own travelogue, a funerary sermon, and a portrait. From Venice, Zakynthos, and other places, he wrote letters home to his father, who archived them and duly noted their receipt. Back home he drafted an autobiographical account of his travels, including the journey to the Holy Land.¹²⁵ After his death, Behaim's pilgrimage to the Holy Land was immortalized in word and image: the pastor Martin Beer (1617–92) added a lengthy biographical appendix to the printed eulogy in which he highlighted Behaim's journey to the Holy Land. The artist Georg Walch (1612–56) placed three Jerusalem crosses in Behaim's copperplate print portrait: one below the coat of arms, one on the heraldic helmet, and one on Behaim's ring (fig. 12).

In retelling the encounter with the Franciscan friars of the Custody of the Holy Land, Behaim stresses his unwavering Lutheran commitment. Rather than being converted by an eager Spanish monk in Bethlehem, Behaim turned the tables and brought the latter to the brink of conversion to Protestantism. At the same time, Behaim underlines the harmonious company they shared with their Catholic hosts. Rather than being shy about the Catholic nature or pilgrimage aspect of the journey, Behaim mentioned in his travelogue that after their stay in Jerusalem they "received presents, certificates, and some relics from the friars. We bid them good bye and rode back through Rama to Jaffa."126 Behaim's personal pilgrimage certificate, issued by the Franciscan Custodian Gaudenzio Saibanti (d. 1612), is still extant and was preserved within the Behaim family's archive (fig. 13).¹²⁷ Behaim wrote to his father when he was back in Venice: "I don't have time and paper enough to report everything I saw in and around Jerusalem. My pilgrimage certificate will give evidence of the places I've visited in Jerusalem. I cannot boast too much with it here in Italy because it does not include the statement that I have confessed and received communion."128 Indeed, certificates issued by the same Custodian Saibanti to Catholic pilgrims or newly created Knights of the Holy Sepulcher usually included such a phrase and generally contained more text that linked the pilgrimage at hand to the

¹²⁵ Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, E 11/II Nr. 703.

¹²⁶ "Haben wir neben einer verehrung den abscheidt wider von den brüdern genohmen, unßere testimonia neben etlich reliquiis empfangen und widerumb durch Rama nach Jaffa geritten": Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, E 11/II Nr. 703, fol. 4^r. This and many other passages are almost verbatim repeated by the eulogist; see Beer, 32.

¹²⁷ Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, E 11/I Nr. 204.

¹²⁸ "Was ich aber sonsten in, ausßerhalb und umb Jerusalem gesehen, ist mir diese zeit zu kurtz und des papiers zu wenig zu schreiben, soll es doch mein *testimonium*... außweißen, mit welchem ich in Italia nit fast prangen darff weil das *confessatus* und *communicatus* nicht drinnen begriffen": Germanisches Nationalmuseum, letter from Lukas Friedrich Behaim to Paulus II Behaim, written in Venice, 9 February 1612.

VOLUME LXXV, NO. 3



Figure 12. Portrait of Lukas Friedrich Behaim by Georg Walch, 1648. Image courtesy of Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam.

history and heritage of the Crusades.¹²⁹ For Behaim, therefore, the pilgrimage certificate served multiple purposes: it could be read as an itinerary of his visit of the holy places; it proved that he was a genuine and traditional pilgrim to Jerusalem; at the same time it proved (from silence) that he had kept his

¹²⁹ Compare the wording in Behaim's certificate to the considerably longer one issued the following year for the Catholic Ludwig Amrhyn from Lucerne. The words lacking in the central sentence in Behaim's certificate are rendered here in italics: "We testify that . . . Ludwig Amrhyn came personally hither to the *holy* city of Jerusalem and *(after the holy sacraments of Penance and Eucharist) devoutly and humbly* visited the places of the Holy Land": Staatsarchiv Luzern, PA 38/405.



Figure 13. Pilgrimage certificate issued by the Custodian Gaudenzio Saibanti for Lukas Friedrich Behaim, 1611. Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, E 11/I Nr. 204.

Lutheran faith. Behaim was part of a tradition. He was at the time accompanied by compatriots and four years later his half-brother, Georg Hieronymus Behaim, would die on the way to Jerusalem.¹³⁰

To say that Behaim and others performed pilgrimage to Jerusalem is not to say that we could not also think of those travels as part of the grand tour or an artisan's traditional *Wanderjahre* (journeyman years), with the friars' certificate as the functional equivalent of an *album amicorum* (friendship book) or a distant guild's certificate.¹³¹ Certainly pilgrimage and its institutions could and did serve such purposes too. It was not, however, absorbed by these other forms of travel. Rather, in a complicated way, Protestant travelers and their families at once continued, rejected, and transformed the tradition of pilgrimage.

¹³⁰ On Georg Hieronymus Behaim and his notebook, see B. Schmid, 2006, 106.

¹³¹ O'Donnell, 129.

PROTESTANT MENTAL AND LITERARY PILGRIMAGE

As the discussion above has shown, Lutheran and Calvinist attitudes to sacred geography and to the Jerusalem voyage were complex and often ambivalent. Clearly, however, for Protestant theologians and pilgrims alike, the Holy Land and the Mediterranean landscapes of the New Testament remained a focal point of scholarship and religious devotion.

Mental pilgrimage provides a particularly interesting perspective from which to explore the wide spectrum of early modern Protestant engagements with the Holy Land and pilgrimage to it. In the last two decades, historians of art, religion, and literature have paid significant attention to the rise of mental or spiritual pilgrimage in late medieval Europe and to its early modern afterlife.¹³² The phenomenon is often related to conventual life, and to the practice of creating mental images of Christ's life and Passion, frequently with the help of real images, or by listening to and reciting texts. However, mental pilgrimage took other forms as well. First, individual laypersons were also encouraged to practice mental pilgrimages. In 1530, for example, the Carmelite Jan Pascha (fl. early sixteenth century) wrote an influential imaginary Jerusalem voyage in the form of a year-long spiritual diary, which was meant to be followed daily.¹³³ The French Jesuit Adrien Parvilliers (1619–78), who had visited the holy sites in 1654, published a successful guide to mental pilgrimage, which encouraged the devout reader to imagine a series of scenes and recite prayers along the Way of the Cross.¹³⁴ Secondly, mental pilgrimage was often part of the routine of physical pilgrimages, especially in the Holy Land. From late antiquity, pilgrims such as Egeria described how they had used their imagination to evoke biblical scenes while standing next to the real holy sites. Vicarious pilgrimages to Jerusalem, replicas, and sacri monti all over Europe are a related phenomenon, mixing the spiritual and physical.¹³⁵ Mental prayer and other devotional regimens, more broadly, were also forms deeply rooted in the sacred topography of the Holy Land and Jerusalem, as (the real pilgrim and shipmate of Füssli) Loyola's Spiritual Exercises (1548) make clear. Mental pilgrimage is therefore a multifaceted phenomenon which continued to thrive in early modern Europe. We wish to demonstrate that Protestants shared some of its premises and vocabulary.

For this purpose we would like to highlight Heinrich Bünting's work. Bünting was born in Hanover in 1545 and studied theology in Wittenberg, where he

¹³² See, among others, Rudy, 2000 and 2011; Beebe, 2008.

¹³³ The diary was posthumously published in Flemish in 1563 (see Pascha), and later in French and English translations.

¹³⁴ Parvilliers, which also appeared in multiple later editions and translations.

¹³⁵ See the various essays in Bartal and Vorholt; Moore.

received the degree of magister in 1569. He was briefly a minister there and then moved to Gronau, where he wrote his two major early works: the *Itinerarium Sacrae Scripturae* (Travel book of sacred scripture), on which the next pages focus, and a history of Braunschweig and Lüneburg.¹³⁶ These two works were later joined by a provocative chronology.¹³⁷ In 1591 he was named superintendent at Goslar. Following a theological dispute, however, he was removed from this office and returned as a lay person to his native Hanover, where he died in 1606.¹³⁸

Recent studies have looked mostly at Bünting's work in the field of chronology, where he is marked as an innovator who did not shy away from using astronomical records to settle scriptural issues.¹³⁹ Considering the *Itinerarium*'s major success, modern scholarship has paid surprisingly little attention to it. The work appeared first in German (1581), prefaced by the eminent Lutheran theologian Martin Chemnitz (1522–86), and then, in much expanded form, in Latin (1597). Scholars have counted at least sixty editions between 1581 and 1757, in various European languages.¹⁴⁰ The *Itinerarium* today, however, is remembered mainly for one or two striking allegorical images that accompanied it, most famously its representation of Jerusalem at the center of a tripartite cloverleaf-shaped world ("Die gantze Welt in ein Kleberblat"—in fact, a playful heraldic homage to his hometown).

Often these representations are wrongly interpreted as an example of a lingering medieval world view, a late echo of the *mappamundi* tradition. The work itself, however, is a weighty and learned compendium of Old and New Testament geography and history, organized around the theme of travel. It became, especially since the greatly expanded Latin edition appeared in 1597, a highly respected source of valuable information about the Holy Land, based on a wide array of ancient, medieval, and early modern authorities. By emphasizing travel, Bünting echoed contemporary conventions in the rapidly developing genre of travel collections, of which Giovanni Battista Ramusio's *Navigationi et viaggi* (Some voyages and travels, 1550) was the most prominent example at the time.¹⁴¹ Uniquely, however, Bünting uses the notion of travel in two senses: both as the readers' literary, spiritual journey through the holy text, book by book, and, most strikingly, as a collection of scriptural (and by that fact, sacred) travel accounts. Bünting constructed travel

¹³⁶ Bünting, 1584.
¹³⁷ Bünting, 1590.
¹³⁸ Van der Heijden.
¹³⁹ Grafton; Vogtherr.
¹⁴⁰ Van der Heijden, 53.
¹⁴¹ Rubiés, 2012.

narratives that portray biblical figures as constantly on the move and draw on the old notion of pilgrimage as a symbol of Christian life.

This notion is clearly central to Bünting's conception of his enterprise. As he wrote in the introduction to the first German edition, in a passage rife with biblical allusions, by contemplating travels of biblical figures, "we can mirror ourselves in their whole life as in a bright mirror, and thus learn from them what is good and what is evil, how we should live godly, ... so that we may one day blessedly end this pilgrimage of ours and depart from this valley of tears and strange land, wherein we have been pilgrims and strangers, for the heavenly fatherland, and that we may together with all chosen holy people and angels, citizens and members of the household of God, may come to the new heavenly Jerusalem."142 Thus, beginning with Adam, Bünting walks his readers in the footsteps of many biblical figures using a set pattern. Let us follow Bünting's Joseph as a representative example. First, Bünting enumerates Joseph's movements, noting locations visited and distances covered. He begins with Joseph's search for his brothers in the field (15 miles, Gen. 37) to Joseph's eleventh and last journey from Hebron, where he had buried his father, to Heliopolis (50 miles, Gen. 50). Bünting concluded this section by adding up the distances-during his life, the readers learn, Joseph traveled a total of 240 miles. The section that follows focuses on the places visited by Joseph, for example, Dothan and Heliopolis, which are described with reference to additional biblical and extra-biblical sources. Bünting highlighted the meaning of place names as a kind of code for deciphering biblical narratives. He compares each one with its Greek and Latin variants and provides the literal meaning of the name in German.

By meticulously documenting places and calculating distances, Bünting was following the model set by several earlier sixteenth-century German scholars, most notably the Bavarian humanist Jakob Ziegler (ca. 1470–1549) and Kaspar Peucer (1525–1602), with whose work he was intimately acquainted.¹⁴³

¹⁴² "Als denn können wir uns gleich wie in einem hellen Spiegel in irem gantzen Leben abspiegeln / und also an inen lernen erkennen / was gut und böse sey / wie wir Gottselig leben / ... auff das wir also diese unsere Walfart dermal eins seliglich volenden mügen / und aus diesem Jamerthal und frembden Lande / da wir Bilgerim und frembdling innen gewesen / mügen abscheiden in das Himelsche Vaterland / und also neben allen ausserwelten heiligen Menschen und Engeln / Bürger und Haussgenossen mügen werden im newen himlischen Jerusalem": Bünting, 1581, sig. iiii^r. Bünting's main point of reference is Hebrews chapters 11–12.

¹⁴³ Bünting's list of authorities includes, in addition to Ziegler and Peucer, a wide range of classical, patristic, and contemporary figures, from Herodotus and Ptolemy to Breydenbach and Luther. The first volume of this Latin edition was published in 1597. See Bünting, 1597–98, 1:3–4.

Ziegler was active during the first decades of the sixteenth century. One of his notable publications was a biblical atlas formatted according to the principles of Ptolemy's *Geography*.¹⁴⁴ Ziegler, like Bünting after him, freely mixed pagan science with sacred history. Peucer, Melanchthon's son-in-law, whom Bünting very probably met in Wittenberg, wrote a treatise on geometry and measurement, which he thought essential skills for students of sacred history.¹⁴⁵ Bünting, too, in the preface to the reader, emphasized the importance of geography for the deeper and better understanding of scripture, and provided a short guide for geometrical measurement, together with a list of coordinates of biblical locations.¹⁴⁶

In the final section describing Joseph's itinerary, Bünting reflects on the "spiritual meaning of Joseph the Patriarch."¹⁴⁷ He outlines dozens of parallels between the lives of Joseph and Jesus in order to establish Joseph as a near perfect prefiguration of Christ. For example: "Joseph was sent by his father to seek his brothers (Gen. 37). The Lord Christ was also sent by his heavenly Father into this world to seek again his brothers, the lost sheep of the house of Israel (Matt. 15)."¹⁴⁸ Thus, following Joseph's life, which had been arranged as a series of sacred travels, Bünting's readers were encouraged to imagine themselves, ultimately, as pilgrims in Christ's footsteps. Following this pattern, Bünting traced the journeys of each significant biblical figure, and thus in effect retold the whole canon in the form of travel account and gazetteer. His readers were asked to be precise readers of scripture and better understand its geography. On that firm basis, they were also asked to follow each figure's journey in their mind's eye and engage in a form of mental pilgrimage, which focused on spiritual and moral implications.

Bünting's is not the only sixteenth- and early seventeenth-century example of Lutheran explorations of mental pilgrimage. As Martin Christ has recently shown in his studies of Lutheranism in Upper Lusatia, similar ambiguities appear around Görlitz and its late fifteenth-century model of the Holy Sepulcher, which developed into a pilgrimage site. Following the Reformation, the place had been reinterpreted by the pastor Sigismund Suevus (1526–96), who published *Geistliche Wallfahrt oder Pilgerschafft zum heiligen Grabe* (Spiritual journey or pilgrimage to the Holy Sepulcher, 1573),

¹⁴⁸ "Joseph ward von seinem Vater ausgesand / das er seine Brüder suchen solte / Gen. 37. Der HERR Christus ist auch von seinem Himlischen Vater in diese Welt gesand / das er seine Brüder die verloren Schefflin vom hause Israel / wider suchen solte / Matth. 15": Bünting, 1581, 88.

¹⁴⁴ Ziegler. The first edition appeared in 1532; a second edition, with an added description of the Holy Land by Wolfgang Wissenburg, appeared in 1536.

¹⁴⁵ Peucer.

¹⁴⁶ Bünting, 1581, 2, 20-24.

¹⁴⁷ "Geistlische Bedeutung des Patriarchen Joseph": Bünting, 1581, 88.

a small book in which he combined civic pride related to the site with emphasis on the religious value of mental pilgrimage. The tract was dedicated to Georg Emerich, the grandson of Georg Emerich the Elder (1422–1507), who donated the money to build the replica, following his Jerusalem pilgrimage in 1465.¹⁴⁹ Following Bünting, the Lutheran preacher Johann Eger (d. 1613) published *Itinerarium, das ist Reisebüchlein* (1604), in which he followed in rhyming verse the travels of the Holy Family.¹⁵⁰ Protestants, then, and Lutherans in particular, were actively engaged with notions of mental pilgrimage as a method for the study of scripture, as a subject for intense exploration, and as a religious practice.

CONCLUSION: THE REFORMATIONS OF JERUSALEM

Pilgrim or traveler? Devout or curious? Catholic or Protestant? In this article we have tried to place these questions in their proper early modern context. For too long, we have argued, scholarship on pilgrimage and travel has taken such simple, dichotomous formulations as self-explanatory. These mutually exclusive labels were informed by and also reinforced metanarratives about modernity, secularization, and periodization that obscure rather than elucidate our understanding of the phenomenon. Based on the new scholarly consensus about the vitality of early modern pilgrimage to Jerusalem, our contribution has aimed to further develop these discussions by looking at its modalities. The series of case studies presented above demonstrates that pilgrimage to Jerusalem in the age of European Reformations was a broad field of practice and expression that cannot be disentangled from the social, religious, and learned history of the period. Our work also establishes the value of the qualitative study of this cultural field.

Surely pilgrimage was a contested field, too. Yet feuding Catholics and Protestants, of different shades, were in fact contestants in the same ring. Polemic on both sides was one of the ways to fashion one's genuine attachment to Jerusalem and the Christian memory it symbolized, both on the road and at home. During the sixteenth and early seventeenth centuries, the period covered here, Europeans made sure to highlight their Jerusalem experiences by using a set of shared methods and genres—a visible practice involving both bodily and symbolic actions; the medieval tradition together with the new documentary practices of Mediterranean antiquarianism and the new science; classical heritage aligned with the novel rigor of biblical and Oriental erudition. In terms of social standing, the grand voyage was almost indistinguishable from the grand tour, as both served to establish one's status in civic and court life. Later

¹⁴⁹ Suevus; Christ, 2021, 153–74; see also Christ, 2017.

¹⁵⁰ Eger. See discussion in Clark, 87–88.

generations in Protestant (both Lutheran and Calvinist) Europe continued with pride to archive and edit their pre- and post-Reformation forebears' Jerusalem texts, insignia, and material souvenirs. Such texts in turn were in wide circulation in the republic of letters, of which travelers and pilgrims were members, too. Our generous and flexible definition of pilgrimage does not entail a smoothing out of all differences. We do not presume that a hypothetically representative pilgrim of the late Middle Ages felt or acted exactly as a Catholic or a Protestant pilgrim a century later. However, by thinking across periods, regions, confessions, and genres, the phenomenon emerges more clearly in its fullness a robust and well-embedded practice of early modern society, culture, religion, and scholarship.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Manuscripts and Annotated Books

- Bibliothèque cantonale et universitaire, Fribourg, MS E 139. "Itinerarium von der säligen Reyß gen Rom und Hierusalem." Sebastian Werro's pilgrimage account, 1590.
- Burgerbibliothek Bern, Bern, MS h.h.XX.168. "Syrische Reiss oder Faart gan Hierusalem, zum Heiligen Grab und biß an Jordan. Gethan im Jar 1520." Heinrich Wölfli's pilgrimage account, translated and written by Johann Haller, 1582.
- Germanisches Nationalmuseum, Nuremberg, Historisches Archiv, Familien: Behaim, 113 (Correspondence Paulus II Behaim, 1611–12). Letter from Lukas Friedrich Behaim to Paulus II Behaim, written in Venice, 9 February 1612.
- Staatsarchiv Aargau, Aarau, MS AA 2600, 2, nr. 22. Letter by Niklaus von Meggen to Aegidius Tschudi, 6 July 1563.
- Staatsarchiv Luzern, Lucerne, PA 38/405. Certificate issued by the Custodian Gaudenzio Saibanti for Ludwig Amrhyn, 1612.
- Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, Nuremberg, E 11/I Nr. 204. Certificate issued by the Custodian Gaudenzio Saibanti for Lukas Friedrich Behaim, 1611.
- Stadtarchiv Nürnberg, Nuremberg, E 11/II Nr. 703. "Reiß-Beschreibung Herrn Lucas Friederich Behaims in das Heilige Land. 1611.1612."
- Stiftsbibliothek St. Gallen, St. Gallen, Cod. 660. "Her Ludwig Schudis von Glarus des Jüngeren, Ritters, Bilgerfart gen Jerusalem," written by Aegidius Tschudi.
- Zentral- und Hochschulbibliothek Luzern, Lucerne, MS Pp 21 4°. Jost von Meggen's pilgrimage account as corrected by Andreas Masius, ca. 1546.
- Zentralbibliothek Solothurn, Solothurn, MS S 72. Pilgrimage account of Urs Byss and Ludwig Bieller.
- Zentralbibliothek Solothurn, Solothurn, Rar 332. Peter Falck's copy of Erasmus's Adagia (Strasbourg: Schürer, 1510).
- Zentralbibliothek Zürich (ZB), Zurich, Arch St 22. "Bibliothecae novae Tigurinorum publico privatae album, das ist, Stamm- und Nammbuch der Neuwangestellten Bibliothec einer Burgerschafft der Loblichen Statt Zürich." Register of donations to the Burgerbibliothek, begun in 1629.
- ZB, MS A 61, Füssli family book, containing materials collected and/or written by Peter IX Füssli, 1662.
- ZB, MS B 225, fols. 660^r–661^v. Notes and drawings on relics brought from the Holy Land by Peter III Füssli, written by Peter IX Füssli, 1660s.
- ZB, MS Car. C 58. Codex compiled by Peter Numagens (d. 1515).
- ZB, 6.361. Shark-skin-clad copy of *Reiß ins Globte Land* (Zurich: Bodmer, 1630) that Ammann donated to the Burgerbibliothek in that same year.

Printed Sources

- Affagart, Greffin. *Relation de Terre Sainte (1533–1534)*. Ed. Jules Chavanon. Paris: Lecoffre, 1902.
- Aign, Theodor. Die Ketzel: Ein Nürnberger Handelsherren- und Jerusalempilgergeschlecht. Neustadt/Aisch: Degener, 1961.

- Amerbachkorrespondenz, vol. 11.1. Ed. Beat Rudolf Jenny. Basel: Verlag der Universitätsbibliothek, 1991.
- Ammann, Hans Jacob. Reiß in das Gelobte Land. Zurich: Hardmeyer, 1618.
- Ammann, Hans Jacob. Reiß ins Globte Land. Zurich: Bodmer, 1630.
- Arad, Pnina. "Frederick III's Holy Land Installation in Wittenberg during the Cultural Transition of the Reformation." *Viator* 48.1 (2017): 219–52.
- Arbenz, Emil, ed. Die vadianische Briefsammlung der Stadtbibliothek St. Gallen. Vol. 2, 1519– 1522. St. Gallen: Fehr, 1894.
- Bacci, Michele. "Portolano sacro: Santuari e immagini sacre lungo le rotte di navigazione del Mediterraneo tra tardo Medioevo e prima età moderna." In *The Miraculous Image in the Middle Ages and Renaissance*, ed. Erik Thunø and Gerhard Wolf, 223–48. Rome: "L'Erma" di Bretschneider, 2004.
- Bacci, Michele, and Martin Rohde, eds. *The Holy Portolano: The Sacred Geography of Navigation in the Middle Ages; Fribourg Colloquium 2013.* Berlin: De Gruyter, 2014.
- Balthasar, Joseph Anton Felix. Herrn von Balthasar historische Aufschriften, die zu den gesammelten Bildnissen verschiedener berühmter Luzerner verfasset worden. Lucerne: Wyßing, 1778.
- Barbieri, Edoardo, ed. "Ad stellam": Il "Libro d'oltramare" di Niccolò da Poggibonsi e altri resoconti di pellegrinaggio in Terra Santa fra Medioevo ed Età moderna; Atti della giornata di studi; Milano, Biblioteca nazionale braidense, 5 dicembre 2017. Florence: Olschki, 2019.
- Barsi, Monica. L'énigme de la chronique de Pierre Belon: Avec édition critique du manuscrit Arsenal 4651. Milan: LED, 2001.
- Bartal, Renana, and Hanna Vorholt, eds. Between Jerusalem and Europe: Essays in Honour of Bianca Kühnel. Leiden: Brill, 2015.
- Bartal, Renana, Neta Bodner, and Bianca Kühnel, eds. *Natural Materials of the Holy Land and the Visual Translation of Place, 500–1500.* London: Routledge, 2017.
- Beaver, Adam G. "Scholarly Pilgrims: Antiquarian Visions of the Holy Land." In Sacred History: Uses of the Christian Past in the Renaissance World, ed. Katherine Van Liere, Simon Ditchfield, and Howard Louthan, 267–83. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2012.
- Beaver, Adam G. "From Jerusalem to Toledo: Replica, Landscape and the Nation in Renaissance Iberia." Past & Present 218.1 (2013): 55–90.
- Beebe, Kathryne. "Reading Mental Pilgrimage in Context: The Imaginary Pilgrims and Real Travels of Felix Fabri's *Die Sionpilger.*" *Essays in Medieval Studies* 25 (2008): 39–70.
- Beebe, Kathryne. Pilgrim and Preacher: The Audiences and Observant Spirituality of Friar Felix Fabri (1437/8–1502). Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014.
- Beer, Martin. Davids Liebe zu dem Hause deß Herrn, bey Christlicher Leichbegängniß deß Lucas-Friederich Behaims. Nuremberg: Endter, 1649.
- Benedict, Philip. Christ's Churches Purely Reformed: A Social History of Calvinism. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2002.
- Bitton-Ashkelony, Bruria. *Encountering the Sacred: The Debate on Christian Pilgrimage in Late Antiquity*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2005.
- Blumenberg, Hans. The Legitimacy of the Modern Age. Trans. Robert M. Wallace. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1983.
- Breuning von Buchenbach, Hans Jacob. *Enchiridion orientalischer Reiß*. Tübingen: Gruppenbach, 1607.

- Brincken, Anna-Dorothee von den. Die "Nationes Christianorum Orientalium" im Verständnis der lateinischen Historiographie: Von der Mitte des 12. bis in die zweite Hälfte des 14. Jahrhunderts. Cologne: Böhlau, 1973.
- Broadwell, Liz. "Peter Falck and Friends: A Renaissance Man and His Library." Special Collections Processing Center (SCPC) of the University of Pennsylvania's Kislak Center for Special Collections, Rare Books and Manuscripts, 1 July 2020: https://pennrare. wordpress.com/2020/07/01/peter-falck-and-friends-a-renaissance-man-and-his-library/.
- Bullinger, Heinrich. Briefwechsel. Vol. 16, Briefe von Januar bis Mai 1546, ed. Institut f
 ür Schweizerische Reformationsgeschichte. Zurich: Theologischer Verlag, 2014.
- Bundi, Jakob. *Die Jerusalemreise des Abtes Jakob Bundi im Jahre 1591*, ed. Gion Cahannes. Chur: Sprecher, Eggerling & Cie., 1923.
- Bünting, Heinrich. Itinerarium Sacrae Scripturae: Das ist, ein Reisebuch, über die gantze Heilige Schrifft. Helmstedt: Lucius, 1581.
- Bünting, Heinrich. Braunschweigische und Lüneburgische Chronica. Magdeburg: Donat, 1584.
- Bünting, Heinrich. Chronologia hoc est, Omnium Temporum et Annorum Series. Zerbst: Fabri, 1590.
- Bünting, Heinrich. Itinerarium et Chronicon Ecclesiasticum Totius Sacrae Scripturae. 2 vols. Magdeburg: Kirchner, 1597.
- Bünting, Heinrich. Itinerarium Sacrae Scripturae, das ist: Ein Reisebuch uber die gantze Heilige Schrifft. 2 parts. Magdeburg: Kirchner, 1611.
- Calis, Richard. "Reconstructing the Ottoman Greek World: Early Modern Ethnography in the Household of Martin Crusius." *Renaissance Quarterly* 72.1 (2019): 148–93.
- Campopiano, Michele. Writing the Holy Land: The Franciscans of Mount Zion and the Construction of a Cultural Memory, 1300–1550. Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2020.
- Carlier de Pinon, Jean. Voyages en Orient. Ed. Edgar Blochet. Paris: Leroux, 1920.
- Chareyron, Nicole. *Pilgrims to Jerusalem in the Middle Ages*. Trans. W. Donald Wilson. New York: Columbia University Press, 2005.
- Chauffepié, Jacques Georges de. Nouveau dictionnaire historique et critique: Pour servir de supplément ou de continuation au Dictionnaire historique et critique de Mr. Pierre Bayle, vol. 3. Amsterdam, 1753.
- Christ, Martin. "Catholic Cultures of Lutheranism? Confessional Ambiguity and Syncretism in Sixteenth-Century Upper Lusatia." In *Cultures of Lutheranism: Reformation Repertoires in* the Early Modern World 12, ed. Kat Hill. Supplement, Past and Present 234 (2017): 165–88.
- Christ, Martin. Biographies of a Reformation: Religious Change and Confessional Coexistence in Upper Lusatia, 1520–1635. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2021.
- Clark, Sean Eric. "Protestants in Palestine: Reformation of Holy Land Pilgrimage in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries." PhD diss., University of Arizona, 2013.
- Constable, Giles. "Opposition to Pilgrimage in the Middle Ages." *Studia Gratiana* 19 (1976): 125–46.
- Crema, Antonio da. Itinerario al Santo Sepolcro, 1486. Ed. Gabriele Nori. Pisa: Pacini Editore, 1996.
- Dahhaoui, Yann. Peter Falck—l'humaniste et sa bibliothèque / Peter Falck—der Humanist und seine Bibliothek. Fribourg: Pro Fribourg, 2017.

- Daston, Lorraine, and Katharine Park. *Wonders and the Order of Nature: 1150–1750*. New York: Zone Books, 1998.
- Dreher, Simon. "Lukas Friedrich Behaim (1587–1648). [...] durch so manche Gefahr/ vnd einen so weiten Weg/ an diese Heil. Stätte zu kommen—Ein Patriziersohn auf Pilgerfahrt ins Heilige Land." In Leben in Leichenpredigten 05/2017, ed. Forschungsstelle für Personalschriften, Marburg: http://www.personalschriften.de/leichenpredigten/ artikelserien/artikelansicht/details/lukas-friedrich-behaim-1587-1648.html.
- Dunkelgrün, Theodor. "The Hebrew Library of a Renaissance Humanist Andreas Masius and the Bibliography to His *Iosuae Imperatoris Historia* (1574), with a Latin Edition and an Annotated English Translation." *Studia Rosenthaliana* 42–43 (2010): 197–252.
- Ecklin, Daniel. Wandel oder Reißbüchlin: M. Daniel Ecklins, seiner Reyß, so er gethan hat, von Arow, gahn Jerusalem, zuo dem heiligen Grab. Basel: Apiarius, 1574.
- Ecklin, Daniel. Reiß zuom heiligen Grab: Meerfart so Daniel Ecklin gethan hat, von Arow gehn Hierusalem zuom heiligen Grab. Basel: Apiarius, 1575.
- Eger, Johann. Itinerarium, das ist Reisebüchlein: Darinnen begriffen werden die Reisen der H. Jungfrawen Marien, Josephs, vnd sonderlich vnsers Herrn Iesv Christi, von seiner heiligen Menschwerdung vnd Geburt an, biß Er gen Himmel gefahren. Eisleben, 1604.
- Ehmann, Johannes. Luther, Türken und Islam: Eine Untersuchung zum Türken- und Islambild Martin Luthers (1515–1546). Gütersloh: Gütersloher Verlagshaus, 2008.
- Eisermann, Falk, and Folker Reichert. "Der wiederentdeckte Pilgerbericht des Hans von Sternberg." In *Der Jakobuskult in Sachsen*, ed. Klaus Herbers and Enno Bünz, 219–48. Tübingen: Narr, 2007.
- Erasmus, Desiderius. *Colloquies*. Trans. and ed. Craig R. Thompson. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1997.
- Erasmus, Desiderius. Annotationes in Novum Testamentum (Pars Prima), ed. P. F. Hovingh. Vol. 5 of The Latin Translation of the New Testament, the Edition of the Greek Text and Annotations. Ordo 6 of Opera Omnia Desiderii Erasmi. Amsterdam: Elsevier, 2000.
- Ernstberger, Anton. "Drei junge Deutsche reisen nach Jerusalem (1611/12)." Mitteilungen des Instituts f
 ür Österr. Geschichtsforschung 63 (1955): 338–57.
- Esch, Arnold. "Vier Schweizer Parallelberichte von einer Jerusalem-Fahrt im Jahre 1519." In Gesellschaft und Gesellschaften: Festschrift zum 65. Geburtstag von Ulrich Im Hof, ed. Quirinus Reichen and Nicolai Bernard, 138–84. Bern: Wyss, 1982.
- Evans, R. J. W., and Alexander Marr, eds. *Curiosity and Wonder from the Renaissance to the Enlightenment.* Farnham: Ashgate, 2006.
- Fabri, Felix, ed. Die Sionpilger. Berlin: E. Schmidt, 1999.
- Faix, Gerhard, and Folker Reichert, eds. *Eberhard im Bart und die Wallfahrt nach Jerusalem im späten Mittelalter*. Stuttgart: Kohlhammer, 1998.
- Fey, Carola. "Wallfahrtserinnerungen an spätmittelalterlichen Fürstenhöfen in Bild und Kult." In Mittelalterliche Fürstenhöfe und ihre Erinnerungskulturen, ed. Carola Fey, Steffen Krieb, and Werner Rösener, 141–65. Göttingen: V&R unipress, 2007.
- Feyerabend, Sigmund, ed. Reyßbuch deß heyligen Lands. Frankfurt am Main: Feyerabend, 1584.
- Francisco, Adam S. Martin Luther and Islam: A Study in Sixteenth-Century Polemics and Apologetics. Leiden: Brill, 2007.

- François, Wim. "Andreas Masius (1514–1573): Humanist, Exegete and Biblical Scholar." Journal of Eastern Christian Studies 61.3–4 (2009): 199–244.
- Ganz-Blättler, Ursula. Andacht und Abenteuer: Berichte europäischer Jerusalem- und Santiago-Pilger (1320–1520). Tübingen: Narr, 1990.
- Georgievits, Bartolomeo. Specchio della peregrinatione delli piu notabili luoghi della Terra santa di Promessione. Rome: Dorico, 1554.
- Germann, Martin. Die reformierte Stiftsbibliothek am Grossmünster Zürich im 16. Jahrhundert und die Anfänge der neuzeitlichen Bibliographie: Rekonstruktion des Buchbestandes und seiner Herkunft, der Bücheraufstellung und des Bibliotheksraumes. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz, 1994.
- Gomez-Géraud, Marie-Christine. Le crépuscule du Grand Voyage: Les récits des pèlerins à Jerusalem (1458–1612). Paris: Champion, 1999.
- Goren, Haim. "Pilgrimage, Tapestries, and Cartography: Sixteenth-Century Wall Hangings Commemorating a Pilgrimage to the Holy Land." *Journal of Historical Geography* 33.3 (2007): 489–513.
- Grafton, Anthony. "Some Uses of Eclipses in Early Modern Chronology." *Journal of the History* of Ideas 64.2 (2003): 213–29.
- Groves, Beatrice. "'Those sanctified places where our Sauiours feete had trode': Jerusalem in Early Modern English Travel Narratives." *Sixteenth Century Journal* 43.3 (2012): 681–700.
- Hartmann, Gritje, ed. Wilhelm Tzewers: Itinerarius Terre Sancte. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz, 2004.
- Hartmann, Plazidus. "Ein altes Buch erzählt." Stultifera Navis: Mitteilungsblatt der Schweizerischen Bibliophilen-Gesellschaft 11 (1954): 89–92.
- Haynes, Jonathan. The Humanist as Traveler: George Sandys's "Relation of a Journey Begun An. Dom. 1610." Rutherford, NJ: Fairleigh Dickinson University Press, 1986.
- Heberer, Michael. "Aegyptiaca Servitvs": Das ist Warhafte Beschreibung einer Dreyjährigen Dienstbarkeit, so zu Alexandrien in Egypten ihren Anfang, und zu Constantinopel ihr Endschafft genommen. Heidelberg: Vögelin, 1610.
- Heidegger, Johann Heinrich. Dissertatio Synodalis Adversus Religiosas et Votivas Peregrinationes. Zurich, 1669.
- Henny, Sundar. "Unmittelbarkeit und Überlieferung: Erasmus und Beza zum Status des neutestamentlichen Textes." In Basel 1516: Erasmus' Edition of the New Testament, ed. Martin Wallraff, Silvana Seidel Menchi, and Kaspar von Greyerz, 267–90. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2016a.
- Henny, Sundar. Vom Leib geschrieben: Der Mikrokosmos Zürich und seine Selbstzeugnisse im 17. Jahrhundert. Cologne: Böhlau, 2016b.
- Henny, Sundar. "Der Schweizer Jerusalem-Komplex um 1500: Personen, Monumente, Pilgerreisen." In *Jerusalem am Thunersee: Das Scherzliger Passionspanorama neu gedeutet*, ed. Katharina Heyden and Maria Lissek, 159–94. Basel: Schwabe, 2021a.
- Henny, Sundar. "On Not Forgetting Jerusalem: Bartholomaeus Georgievits as a Pilgrim and Ethnographer of Eastern Christianity." In *The Habsburg Mediterranean, 1500–1800*, ed. Stefan Hanß and Dorothea McEwan, 175–200. Vienna: Austrian Academy of Sciences Press, 2021b.

- Herz, Randall. "Reise ins gelobte Land" Hans Tuchers des Älteren (1479–1480): Untersuchungen zur Überlieferung und kritische Edition eines spätmittelalterlichen Reiseberichts. Wiesbaden: Ludwig Reichert, 2002.
- Hodgen, Margaret T. *Early Anthropology in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1964.
- Hottinger, Johann Heinrich. Christenlicher, unpartheyischer Wägweyser. 3 vols. Zurich: Hamberger, 1647–49.
- Hottinger, Johann Heinrich. Bibliotheca Tigurina. Appendix 1 of Schola Tigurinorum Carolina, 65–190. Zurich: Hamberger, 1664.
- Huschenbett, Dietrich. "Werner Rot." In *Die deutsche Literatur des Mittelalters:* Verfasserlexikon, 8:262–64. Berlin: De Gruyter, 1992.
- Huschenbett, Dietrich. "Diu vart hin über mer: Die Palästina-Pilgerberichte als neue Prosagattung in der deutschen Literatur des späten Mittelalters und der Frühen Neuzeit." In Beschreibung der Welt: Zur Poetik der Reise und Länderberichte, ed. Xenja von Ertzdorff, 119–51. Amsterdam: Rodopi, 2000.
- Jacobs, Martin. *Reorienting the East: Jewish Travelers to the Medieval Muslim World*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014.
- Jaspert, Nikolas, Christian A. Neumann, and Marco di Branco, eds. *Ein Meer und seine Heiligen: Hagiographie im mittelalterlichen Mediterraneum*. Paderborn: Wilhelm Fink, 2018.
- Kaufhold, Hubert. "Der Ehrentitel 'Jerusalempilger' (syrisch maqdšāyā, arabisch maqdisī, armenisch mahtesi)." Oriens Christianus 75 (1991): 44–61.
- Kaufmann, Thomas. "Türckenbüchlein": Zur christlichen Wahrnehmung "türkischer Religion" in Spätmittelalter und Reformation. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 2008.
- Kedar, Benjamin Z. Crusade and Mission: European Approaches toward the Muslims. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1984.
- Khull, Ferdinand. "Bericht über eine Jerusalemfahrt zweier Franciscaner aus Friedau im Jahre 1527." Mittheilungen des Historischen Vereines für Steiermark 44 (1896): 65–129.
- Krüger, Jürgen. Die Grabeskirche zu Jerusalem: Geschichte, Gestalt, Bedeutung. Regensburg: Schnell & Steiner, 2000.
- Krüger, Klaus, ed. Curiositas: Welterfahrung und ästhetische Neugierde in Mittelalter und früher Neuzeit. Göttingen: Wallstein, 2002.
- Kuntz, Marion L. Guillaume Postel, Prophet of the Restitution of All Things: His Life and Thought. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff, 1981.
- Kuri, Sami, ed. Palestine, Liban, Syrie, Mésopotamie (1523–1583). Vol. 1 of Monumenta Proximi-Orientis. Rome: Institutum Historicum Societatis Iesu, 1989.
- Lama de la Cruz, Víctor de. "Los viajes a Tierra Santa en los Siglos de Oro: Entidad y fortuna de un género olvidado." *Revista de filología española* 99.1 (2019): 89–112.
- Lehmann-Brauns, Susanne. Jerusalem sehen: Reiseberichte des 12. bis 15. Jahrhunderts als empirische Anleitung zur geistigen Pilgerfahrt. Freiburg im Breisgau: Rombach, 2010.
- Leu, Urs. "Chiliasten und mystische Spiritualisten des 17. Jahrhunderts in Zürich." In Gegen den Strom: Der radikale Pietismus im schweizerischen und internationalen Beziehungsfeld, ed. J. Jürgen Seidel, 39–77. Zurich: dreamis, 2011.

- Lewy, Mordechay. "Konfessionelle Konfrontation und Ambiguität zwischen protestantischen Pilgern und katholischen Mönchen im Jerusalem des 17. Jahrhunderts." In *Andacht oder Abenteuer*, ed. Hartmut Kühne and Gunhild Roth, 269–315. Tübingen: Narr Francke Attempto, 2020.
- Loetz, Francisca. Dealings with God: From Blasphemers in Early Modern Zurich to a Cultural History of Religiousness. Farnham: Ashgate, 2009.
- Loop, Jan. Johann Heinrich Hottinger: Arabic and Islamic Studies in the Seventeenth Century. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2013.
- Lossen, Max, ed. Briefe von Andreas Masius und seinen Freunden 1538 bis 1573. Leipzig: Dürr, 1886.
- Lubenau, Reinhold, ed. Beschreibung der Reisen des Reinhold Lubenau. 2 vols. Königsberg: Beyer, 1912–20.
- Ludolf von Suchem. Ludolph von Suchem's Description of the Holy Land, and of the Way Thither: Written in the Year A.D. 1350. Trans. Aubrey Stewart. London: Palestine Pilgrims Texts' Society, 1895. Reprint, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013.
- Luther, Martin. "Vom Missbrauch der Messe [1521]." In *Schriften 1521/1522*, 477–563. Vol. 8 of *Schriften/Werke*. Part 1 of *D. Martin Luthers Werke*. Weimar: Böhlau, 1889.
- Malkiel, David. "The Rabbi and the Crocodile: Interrogating Nature in the Late Quattrocento." *Speculum* 91.1 (2016): 115–48.
- Meggen, Jost von. Peregrinatio Hierosolymitana. Ed. Jost Segesser. Dilingen: Mayer, 1580.
- Mergenthal, Hans von. Gründliche und warhafftige beschreibung der löblichen und ritterlichen Reise und Meerfart in das heilige Land nach Hierusalem, des Herrn Albrechten, Hertzogen zu Sachssen. Leipzig: Grosse, 1586.
- Meyer, Wilhelm J. "Ein Reiseandenken von Peter Falck an dessen Jerusalemfahrt von 1515." Der Schweizer Sammler: Organ der Schweizer Bibliophilen Gesellschaft und der Vereinigung Schweizerischer Bibliothekare 3 (1929): 25–27.
- Miller, Peter. N. *Peiresc's Mediterranean World*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2015.
- Mills, Simon. A Commerce of Knowledge: Trade, Religion, and Scholarship between England and the Ottoman Empire, c.1600–1760. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2020.
- Møller Jensen, Janus. Denmark and the Crusades, 1400-1650. Leiden: Brill, 2007.
- Moore, Kathryn Blair. The Architecture of the Christian Holy Land: Reception from Late Antiquity through the Renaissance. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2017.
- Morris, Colin. The Sepulchre of Christ and the Medieval West: From the Beginning to 1600. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2005.
- Navis peregrinorum: Ein Pilgerverzeichnis aus Jerusalem von 1561 bis 1695. Ed. Bertrand Zimolong. Cologne: Bachem, 1938.
- Noonan, F. Thomas. *The Road to Jerusalem: Pilgrimage and Travel in the Age of Discovery*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2007.
- O'Donnell, Paris. "Pilgrimage or 'anti-pilgrimage'? Uses of Mementoes and Relics in English and Scottish Narratives of Travel to Jerusalem, 1596–1632." *Studies in Travel Writing* 13.2 (2009): 125–39.

Parvilliers, Adrien. Les Stations de Jérusalem. 4th ed. Blois: Moette, 1674.

Pascha, Jan. Een devote maniere om gheestelyck pelgrimagie. Leuven: Hieronymus Welle, 1563.

- Petrarch's Guide to the Holy Land: Itinerarium ad Sepulchrum Domini Nostri Yehsu Christi / Itinerary to the Sepulcher of Our Lord Jesus Christ. Facsimile edition. Trans. Theodore J. Cachey. Notre Dame, IN: University of Notre Dame Press, 2002.
- Peucer, Kaspar. De Dimensione Terrae. Wittenberg, 1554.
- Poggibonsi, Niccolò da. *Libro d'Oltramare di Fra Niccolò da Poggibonsi*. Ed. Alberto Bacchi Della Lega. Bologna: Romagnoli, 1881.
- Rahner, Hugo. Symbole der Kirche: Die Ekklesiologie der Väter. Salzburg: Müller, 1964.
- Rapp Buri, Anna, and Monica Stucky-Schürer. "Der Berner Chorherr Heinrich Wölfli (1470–1532)." Zwingliana 25 (1998): 65–105.
- Registrum equitum SSmi Sepulchri D.N.J.C. (1561–1848): Manoscritti dell'Archivio storico della Custodia di Terra Santa a Gerusalemme. Ed. Michele Piccirillo. Jerusalem: Custodia di Terra Santa, 2006.
- Reichert, Folker. Die Reise des Pfalzgrafen Ottheinrich zum Heiligen Land 1521. Regensburg: Pustet, 2005.
- Reichert, Folker. "Protestanten am Heiligen Grab." Zeitschrift für Kirchengeschichte 128.1 (2017): 41–71.
- Reininger, Monika, ed. Ulrich Lemans Reisen: Erfahrungen eines Kaufmanns aus St. Gallen vom Ende des 15. Jahrhunderts im Mittelmeer und in der Provence. Würzburg: Königshausen & Neumann, 2007.
- Riedler, Michael. Blütezeit der Wandmalerei in Luzern: Fresken des 16. Jahrhunderts in Luzerner Patrizierhäusern. Lucerne: Raeber, 1978.
- Ritsema van Eck, Marianne P. "Encounters with the Levant: The Late Medieval Illustrated Jerusalem Travelogue by Paul Walter von Guglingen." *Mediterranean Historical Review* 32.2 (2017): 153–88.
- Ritsema van Eck, Marianne P. *The Holy Land in Observant Franciscan Texts (c. 1480–1650): Theology, Travel, and Territoriality.* Leiden: Brill, 2019.
- Röhricht, Reinhold, and Heinrich Meisner, eds. *Das Reisebuch der Familie Rieter*. Stuttgart: Litterarischer Verein, 1884.
- Rosaccio, Giuseppe. Viaggio da Venetia, a Costantinopoli per mare, e per terra & insieme quello di Terra Santa. Venice: Franco, 1598.
- Ross, Elizabeth. *Picturing Experience in the Early Printed Book: Breydenbach's Peregrinatio from Venice to Jerusalem.* University Park, PA: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2014.
- Rostagno, Lucia. "Pellegrini italiani a Gerusalemme in età ottomana: Percorsi, esperienze, e momenti di incontro." Oriente Moderno 78.1 (1998): 63–157.
- Rouxpetel, Camille. L'Occident au miroir de l'Orient chrétien: Cilicie, Syrie, Palestine et Égypte (XII^e-XIV^e siècle). Rome: École française de Rome, 2015.
- Rubiés, Joan-Pau. Travel and Ethnology in the Renaissance: South India through European Eyes, 1250–1625. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000.
- Rubiés, Joan-Pau. "From the History of Travayle to the History of Travel Collections: The Rise of an Early Modern Genre." In *Richard Hakluyt and Travel Writing in Early Modern Europe*, ed. Daniel Carey and Claire Jowitt, 25–41. Farnham: Ashgate, 2012.
- Rubin, Jonathan. Learning in a Crusader City: Intellectual Activity and Intercultural Exchanges in Acre, 1191–1291. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2018.

- Rudy, Kathryn M. "A Guide to Mental Pilgrimage: Paris, Bibliothèque de l'Arsenal Ms. 212." Zeitschrift für Kunstgeschichte 63.4 (2000): 494–515.
- Rudy, Kathryn M. Virtual Pilgrimages in the Convent: Imagining Jerusalem in the Late Middle Ages. Turnhout: Brepols, 2011.
- Saewulf. *Saewolf (1102, 1103 A.D.)*. Trans. William R. B. Brownlow. London: Palestine Pilgrims' Text Society, 1892.
- Sandys, George. A relation of a iourney begun an: Dom: 1610. Foure bookes. Containing a description of the Turkish Empire, of Ægypt, of the Holy Land, of the remote parts of Italy, and ilands adioyning. London: Barrett, 1615.
- Sanuto, Marino. I marzo MDXIX–XXVIII febbraio MDXX. Vol. 27 of I diarii. Ed. Federico Stefani, Guglielmo Berchet, and Nicolò Barozzi. Venice: Visenti, 1890.
- Sarton, George. "The Death and Burial of Vesalius, and, Incidentally, of Cicero." *Isis* 45.2 (1954): 131–37.
- Schiendorfer, Max. "Daniel Ecklin (1532–1564): Ein Aarauer Weltreisender des 16. Jahrhunderts." Argovia 126 (2014): 115–39.
- Schleck, Julia. "Textual Truths and Lived Experience: George Sandys's A Relation of a Journey Begun An: Domini 1610 and William Biddulph's The Travels of Certain Englishmen." In Through the Eyes of the Beholder: The Holy Land, 1517–1713, ed. Judy A. Hayden and Nabil I. Matar, 75–95. Leiden: Brill, 2013.
- Schmid, Barbara. "Das Hausbuch als literarische Gattung: Die Aufzeichnungen Johann Heinrich Wasers (1600–1669) und die Zürcher Hausbuchüberlieferung." *Daphnis* 34.3–4 (2005): 603–56.
- Schmid, Barbara. Schreiben für Status und Herrschaft: Deutsche Autobiographik in Spätmittelalter und früher Neuzeit. Zurich: Chronos, 2006.
- Schmid, Barbara. "Der Jerusalempilger Peter Füssli und seine Rose von Jericho." In Querblicke: Zürcher Reformationsgeschichten, ed. Peter Niederhäuser and Regula Schmid, 183–87. Zurich: Chronos, 2019.
- Schmid, Josef, ed. Luzerner und Innerschweizer Pilgerreisen zum Heiligen Grab in Jerusalem vom 15. bis 17. Jahrhundert. Lucerne: Schilling, 1957.
- Schweigger, Salomon. *Ein newe Reyßbeschreibung auß Teutschland nach Constantinopel und Jerusalem*. Nuremberg: Lantzenberger, 1608.
- Scribner, Robert W. Religion and Culture in Germany (1400–1800). Ed. Lyndal Roper. Leiden: Brill, 2001.
- Shalev, Zur. Sacred Words and Worlds: Geography, Religion, and Scholarship, 1550–1700. Leiden: Brill, 2012.
- Simon, Anne. Sigmund Feyerabend's "Das Reyssbuch dess heyligen Lands": A Study in Printing and Literary History. Wiesbaden: Reichert, 1998.
- Stagl, Justin. A History of Curiosity: The Theory of Travel, 1550-1800. Chur: Harwood, 1995.
- Suevus, Sigismund. Geistliche Wallfarth oder Pilgerschafft zum heiligen Grabe. Görlitz: Fritsch, 1573.
- Tedesco, Alessandro. "Itinera ad loca santa": I libri delle Biblioteche Francescane di Gerusalemme; Catalogo delle edizione dei secoli XV–XVIII. Milan: Edizioni Terra Santa, 2017.

- Timm, Frederike. Der Palästina-Pilgerbericht des Bernhard von Breidenbach und die Holzschnitte Erhard Reuwichs: Die "Peregrinatio in terram sanctam" (1486) als Propagandainstrument im Mantel der gelehrten Pilgerschrift. Stuttgart: Hauswedell, 2006.
- Tinguely, Frédéric. L'Ecriture du Levant à la Renaissance: Enquête sur les voyageurs français dans l'empire de Soliman le Magnifique. Geneva: Droz, 2000.
- Tolias, George. "Isolarii, Fifteenth to Seventeenth Century." In *The History of Cartography. Vol. 3 of Cartography in the European Renaissance*, ed. David Woodward, 263–84. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2007.
- Tramontana, Felicita. "Getting by the Resort of the Pilgrims': The Franciscan Friars of Jerusalem and Their Anglican Guests (1600–1612)." *Giornale di storia* 13 (2013): https://www.giornaledistoria.net/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/TramontanaGdS132013def.pdf.
- Tremp, Ernst. "Das Ende des Freiburger Humanisten und Staatsmanns Peter Falck (†1519)." Freiburger Geschichtsblätter 95 (2018): 115–48.
- Tschudi, Ludwig. Reyß und Bilgerfahrt, zum Heyligen Grab dess edlen und gestrengen Herren Ludwigen Tschudis von Glarus. Rorschach am Bodensee: Bartholome Schnell, 1606.
- Uffer, Leza M., ed. Peter Füesslis Jerusalemfahrt 1523 und Brief über den Fall von Rhodos 1522. Zurich: Schulthess, 1982.
- Van der Heijden, H. A. M. "Heinrich Bunting's *Itinerarium Sacrae Scripturae*, 1581: A Chapter in the Geography of the Bible." *Quaerendo* 28.1 (1998): 49–71.
- Villinger, Peter. Bilgerfahrt und Beschreibung der hierosolomitanischen Reiß in das heylig Land unnd deren Provintzen Palestina. Constance: Kalt, 1603.
- Vogtherr, Thomas. "Heinrich Bünting (1545–1606) und die Gregorianische Kalenderreform." In Aus dem Süden des Nordens, ed. Arnd Reitemeier and Uwe Ohainski, 637–50. Bielefeld: Aschendorff, 2013.
- Vredeveld, Harry. "Deaf as Ulysses to the Siren's Song': The Story of a Forgotten Topos." *Renaissance Quarterly* 54.3 (2001): 846–82.
- Wagner, Adalbert. "Peter Falcks Bibliothek und humanistische Bildung." Freiburger Geschichtsblätter 28 (1925): 1–221.
- Walsham, Alexandra. The Reformation of the Landscape: Religion, Identity, and Memory in Early Modern Britain and Ireland. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2011.

Weiss, Judith. "A Journey Encompassing Jerusalem: Some Remarks on Guillaume Postel and Abraham Ben Eli'ezer Ha'Levi." In *Capitales de l'ésotérisme européen et dialogue des cultures*, ed. Jean-Pierre Brach, Aurélie Choné, and Christine Maillard, 91–97. Paris: Orizons, 2014.

- Williams, Wes. Pilgrimage and Narrative in the French Renaissance: "The Undiscovered Country." Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1998.
- Willibald. The Hodœporicon of Saint Willibald: Circa 754 A.D. Trans. William R. B. Brownlow. London: Palestine Pilgrims' Text Society, 1895.
- Wis, Marjatta. "Fructus in quo Adam peccavit: Über frühe Bezeichnungen der Banane in Europa und insbesondere in Deutschland." Neuphilologische Mitteilungen 59.1 (1958): 1–34.
- Wölfi, Heinrich. *Heinrich Wölflis Reise nach Jerusalem 1520/1521*, ed. Hans Bloesch. Bern: Schweizer Bibliophilen Gesellschaft, 1929.
- Yerasimos, Stefanos. Les voyageurs dans l'Empire Ottoman, XIV^e–XVI^e siècles: Bibliographie, itinéraires et inventaire des lieux habités. Ankara: Société turque d'histoire, 1991.

- Zahnd, Urs Martin. "Von der Heiliglandfahrt zur Hofreise: Formen und Funktionen adeliger und patrizischer Bildungsreisen im spätmittelalterlichen Bern." In *Grand Tour: Adeliges Reisen und europäische Kultur vom 14. bis zum 18. Jahrhundert*, ed. Rainer Babel and Werner Paravicini, 73–88. Ostfildern: Thorbecke, 2005.
- Zander-Seidel, Jutta. "Pilgerfahrt und Prestige: Reisen nach Jerusalem und Santiago de Compostela." In *Renaissance, Barock, Aufklärung: Kunst und Kultur*, ed. Daniel Hess and Dagmar Hirschfelder, 166–77. Nuremberg: Verlag des Germanischen Nationalmuseums, 2010.
- Ziegler, Jacob. *Quae Intus Continentur: Syria, ad Ptolomaici Operis Rationem*. Strasbourg: Opilio, 1532.
- Zuallart, Jean. Il devotissimo viaggio di Gerusalemme. Rome: Zanetti, Ruffinelli, 1587.
- Zuallart, Jean. Le tresdeuot Voyage de Ierusalem. Antwerp: s'Conincx, 1608.
- Zürcher Kunst nach der Reformation: Hans Asper und seine Zeit. Zurich: Schweizerisches Institut für Kunstwissenschaft, 1981. Published in conjunction with an exhibition of the same title, presented at Helmhaus, Zurich, 9 May–28 June 1981.